UNIVERSITY OF NAPLES "FEDERICO II"



Doctorate School in Molecular Medicine

Doctorate Program in Genetics and Molecular Medicine

Coordinator: Prof. Lucio Nitsch XXIII Cycle - 2007/2010

"miR-191 downregulation plays a role in thyroid follicular tumors through CDK6 targeting"

MARIANNA COLAMAIO

Supervisors: Prof. Alfredo Fusco, Dr. Sabrina Battista

DIPARTIMENTO DI BIOLOGIA E PATOLOGIA CELLULARE E MOLECOLARE "L. CALIFANO"

Administrative Location

Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Cellulare e Molecolare "L. Califano" Università degli Studi di Napoli Federico II

Partner Institutions

Italian Institutions

Università degli Studi di Napoli "Federico II", Naples, Italy Istituto di Endocrinologia ed Oncologia Sperimentale "G. Salvatore", CNR, Naples, Italy Seconda Università di Napoli, Naples, Italy Università degli Studi di Napoli "Parthenope", Naples, Italy Università del Sannio, Benevento, Italy Università di Genova, Genoa, Italy Università di Padova, Padua, Italy Università degli Studi "Magna Graecia", Catanzaro, Italy Università degli Studi di Firenze, Florence, Italy Università degli Studi di Bologna, Bologna, Italy Università degli Studi di Bologna, Bologna, Italy Università degli Studi di Torino, Turin, Italy Università di Udine, Udine, Italy

Foreign Institutions

Université Libre de Bruxelles, Brussels, Belgium Universidade Federal de Sao Paulo, Brazil University of Turku, Turku, Finland Universitý Paris Sud XI, Paris, France University of Madras, Chennai, India University Pavol Jozef Šafàrik, Kosice, Slovakia Universidad Autonoma de Madrid, Centro de Investigaciones Oncologicas (CNIO), Spain Johns Hopkins School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA Johns Hopkins Krieger School of Arts and Sciences, Baltimore, MD, USA National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, USA Ohio State University, Columbus, OH, USA Albert Einstein College of Medicine of Yeshiwa University, N.Y., USA

Supporting Institutions

Ministero dell'Istruzione dell'Università e della Ricerca Associazione Leonardo di Capua, Naples, Italy Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Cellulare e Molecolare "L. Califano", Università degli Studi di Napoli "Federico II", Naples, Italy Istituto Superiore di Oncologia (ISO), Genoa, Italy Università Italo-Francese, Torino, Naples, Italy Università degli Studi di Udine, Udine, Italy Agenzia Spaziale Italiana Istituto di Endocrinologia ed Oncologia Sperimentale "G. Salvatore", CNR, Naples, Italy

ITALIAN FACULTY

Prof. Stefano Bonatti Dipartimento di Biochimica e Biotecnologie Mediche, Università di Napoli

Prof. Carmelo Bruno Bruni Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Cellulare e Molecolare "L. Califano" Università di Napoli

Prof. Roberto Di Lauro Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Cellulare e Molecolare "L. Califano" Università di Napoli

Prof. Paola Di Natale Dipartimento di Biochimica e Biotecnologie Mediche, Università di Napoli

Prof. Pierpaolo Di Nocera Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Cellulare e Molecolare "L. Califano" Università di Napoli

Prof. Maria Furia Dipartimento di Genetica, Biologia Strutturale e Funzionale, Università di Napoli

Prof. Girolama La Mantia Dipartimento di Genetica, Biologia Strutturale e Funzionale, Università di Napoli

Prof. Luigi Lania Dipartimento di Genetica, Biologia Strutturale e Funzionale, Università di Napoli

Prof. Lucio Nitsch Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Cellulare e Molecolare "L. Califano" Università di Napoli

Prof. Lucio Pastore Dipartimento di Biochimica e Biotecnologie Mediche, Università di Napoli

Prof. John Pulitzer Finali Dipartimento di Biologia Strutturale e Funzionale, Università di Napoli

Prof. Fabio Rossano

Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Cellulare e Molecolare "L. Califano" Università di Napoli

Prof. Tommaso Russo Dipartimento di Biochimica e Biotecnologie Mediche, Università di Napoli

Prof. Lucia Sacchetti Dipartimento di Biochimica e Biotecnologie Mediche, Università di Napoli

Prof. Francesco Salvatore Dipartimento di Biochimica e Biotecnologie Mediche, Università di Napoli

Prof. Paola Salvatore Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Cellulare e Molecolare "L. Califano" Università di Napoli

Dr. Maria Stella Zannini Istituto di Endocrinologia ed Oncologia Sperimentale "G. Salvatore", CNR, Naples, Italy

Prof. Chiara Zurzolo

Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Cellulare e Molecolare "L. Califano" Università di Napoli

FOREIGN FACULTY

Université Libre de Bruxelles, Belgium Gilbert Vassart, MD Jacques E. Dumont, MD

Universidade Federal de Sao Paulo, Brazil Janete Maria Cerutti, PhD Rui Monteiro de Barros Maciel, MD PhD

University of Turku, Turku, Finland Mikko Laukkanen, PhD

Université Paris Sud XI, Paris, France Martin Schlumberger, MD Jean Michel Bidart, MD

University of Madras, Chennai, India Arasambattu K. Munirajan, PhD

University Pavol Jozef Šafàrik, Kosice, Slovakia Eva Cellárová, PhD Peter Fedoročko, PhD

Universidad Autonoma de Madrid – Instituto de Investigaciones Biomedicas, Spain Juan Bernal, MD, PhD Pilar Santisteban, PhD

Centro de Investigaciones Oncologicas, Spain Mariano Barbacid, MD

Johns Hopkins School of Medicine, USA

Vincenzo Casolaro, MD Pierre A. Coulombe, PhD James G. Herman MD Robert P. Schleimer, PhD

Johns Hopkins Krieger School of Arts and Sciences, USA Eaton E. Lattman, MD

National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, USA

Michael M. Gottesman, MD J. Silvio Gutkind, PhD Stephen J. Marx, MD Ira Pastan, MD Phillip Gorden, MD

Ohio State University, Columbus, OH, USA

Carlo M. Croce, MD Ginny L. Bumgardner, MD PhD

Albert Einstein College of Medicine of Yeshiwa University, N.Y., USA Luciano D'Adamio, MD Nancy Carrasco, MD "miR-191 downregulation plays a role in thyroid follicular tumors through CDK6 targeting"

TABLE OF CONTENTS

L	IST OF PUBLICATIONS	8
A	BSTRACT	9
	1. BACKGROUND	10
	1.1 Thyroid gland	10
	1.1.1 Thyrod cancer	11
	1.1.2 Genetic alterations in signalling pathways	16
	1.1.3 Cell-cycle regulation in thyroid	19
	1.2 MicroRNA	21
	1.2.1 MicroRNA biogenesis	22
	1.2.2 miRNAs as tumor suppressors (TSmiRs)	25
	1.2.3 miRNAs as oncogenes (OncomiR)	26
	1.2.4 miRNAs in tumor invasion and metastasis	28
	1.2.5 miRNA profiling to improve cancer diagnosis and therapy	28
	2. AIM OF THE STUDY	30
	3. MATERIALS AND METHODS	31
	3.1 Thyroid tissue samples	31
	3.2 RNA extraction and quantitative reverse transcription (qRT-PCR	31
	3.3 Cell cultures and stable transfections	31
	3.4 Plasmids	32
	3.5 Proliferation and cell cycle analysis	32
	3.6 Protein extraction, western blotting, and antibodies	33
	3.7 Dual-luciferase reporter assay	33
	3.8 Cell migration assays	34

3.9	Immunohistochemistry	34			
4.	RESULTS	35			
4.1	MicroRNA-191 expression is downregulated in thyroid follicular	35			
	adenomas and carcinomas				
4.2	miR-191 is downregulated in human thyroid carcinoma and	36			
	retrovirally transformed rat thyroid cell lines				
4.3	miR-191 expression affects cell shape, cell proliferation and	37			
	migration of WRO cells				
4.4	miR-191 downregulates CDK6 expression	40			
4.5	CDK6 overexpression inversely correlates with miR-191 in	43			
	thyroid tumors				
5.	DISCUSSION	45			
6.	CONCLUSIONS	48			
REFE	REFERENCES				
ACKN	NOWLEDGMENTS	60			

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

This dissertation is based upon the following publications:

Marianna Colamaio, Eleonora Borbone, Lucia Russo, Angelo Ferraro, Daniela Califano, Gennaro Chiappetta, Pierlorenzo Pallante, Giancarlo Troncone, Sabrina Battista, Alfredo Fusco. mir-191 Downregulation Plays a Role in Thyroid Follicular Tumors through CDK6 Targeting.(*submitted for publication*).

Sabrina Battista, **Marianna Colamaio**, Angelo Ferraro, Lucia Russo, Daniela Califano, Gennaro Chiappetta Giancarlo Troncone, Alfredo Fusco.Let-7a Microrna Affects Adhesion and Migration Ability of Thyroid Cell Lines by Targeting Dysadherin. *(in preparation)*.

ABSTRACT

miR-191 expression is frequently altered in several neoplasias, being upregulated in some, such as pancreatic, colon, lung and prostate carinomas, and downregulated in others, such as severe medulloblastomas and melanomas. I have investigated the expression of miR-191 in thyroid neoplasias.

In my thesis I report that miR-191 is downregulated in follicular adenomas and carcinomas, with a reduction that is almost 2-fold higher in follicular carcinomas with respect to adenomas. Conversely it is upregulated in thyroid carcinomas of the papillary histotype (PTCs), in comparison with the normal thyroid tissue. Consistent with a putative tumour suppressor role of miR-191 in the development of thyroid neoplasias of the follicular histotype, functional studies showed that restoration of miR-191 expression in a follicular thyroid cancer cell line reduces cell growth and migration rate. Furthermore, I found that miR-191 negatively regulates the expression of CDK6 protein, involved in cell cycle control, without changing the CDK6 mRNA level and decreases the activity of a luciferase reporter construct containing the CDK6-3'untranslated region. These results demonstrate that miR-191 regulates CDK6 at the posttranscriptional level, resulting in inhibition of cell proliferation and migration of the follicular thyroid carcinoma cell line; I will show that restoration of miR-191 expression reduces cell proliferation leading to an increased number of the cells in the G1 phase of the cell cycle. Finally, in follicular adenomas and carcinomas, we immunohistochemically detected CDK6 over-expression, suggesting that miR-191 may have a pathogenic role in thyroid cancer by controlling CDK6 expression.

1. BACKGROUND

Carcinoma of the thyroid gland is an uncommon cancer, but one of the most frequent malignancies of the endocrine system. Most thyroid cancers are derived from the follicular cells; follicular carcinoma is considered more malignant than papillary thyroid carcinoma (PTC) and anaplastic thyroid cancer (ATC) is one of the most lethal human cancers.

Some years ago, several studies were undertaken to analyze the expression of microRNAs (miRNAs or miRs) in thyroid carcinoma to evaluate a possible role of their deregulation in the process of carcinogenesis. These studies showed an aberrant microRNA expression profile that distinguishes unequivocally among tumoral and normal thyroid tissue.

1.1 Thyroid gland

The thyroid gland, which is the largest endocrine organ in humans, regulates systemic metabolism through thyroid hormones. It is composed of two distinct hormone-producing cell types that have been designated follicular cells and parafollicular C cells (reviewed in Kondo T. et al. 2006). Follicular cells comprise most of the epithelium and are responsible for iodine uptake and thyroid hormones (triidothyronine and thyroxine) synthesis, which play an important role in development, differentiation, and metabolism (Zhang and Lazar 2000). The synthesis, storage and secretion of thyroid hormones L-triiodothyronine (T3) and L- thyroxine (T4) is under the control of the hypothalamic–pituitary axis with negative feedback by the thyroid hormones (Figure 1). Thyrotropin releasing hormone (TRH), which is secreted from the hypothalamus, stimulates the release of thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH) from the anterior pituitary gland and TSH stimulates the follicular cells to synthesize and secrete thyroid hormones (Martin 1996).

C cells are scattered intrafollicular or parafollicular cells that are dedicated to the production of the calcium-regulating hormone calcitonin (reviewed Kondo T. et al. 2006).



Figure 1 Schematic representation of thyroid gland structure and function. This butterfly-shaped organ that weighs 15-25 g is located on the anterior surface of the trachea at the base of the neck. It is comprised of aggregates or lobules of spherical follicles that are filled with colloid. Thyroid follicular cell synthesize, store and secrete thyroid hormones T3 and T4 under the control of the hypothalamic-piyuitary, which axis with negative feedbach by the thyroid hormones.

1.1.1 Thyroid cancer

Cancer of the thyroid is the most common endocrine malignancy and incidence rates have steadily increased over recent decades (Kondo T. et al. 2006). Thyroid nodules can be hyperplastic benign adenomas or malignant lesions, and can be derived from thyroid follicular epithelial cells or C cells. Cancers that arise in the thyroid are the most common malignancy of endocrine organs (Parkin, D. M. et al. 2005). Age-adjusted global incidence rates vary from 0.5 to 10 cases per 100,000 population (DeLellis, R. A. et al. 2004). More than 95% of thyroid carcinomas are derived from follicular cells (Table 1); a minority of tumours (3%), referred to as medullary thyroid carcinoma, are of C-cell origin. Most carcinomas that are derived from follicular epithelial cells are indolent tumours that can be effectively managed by surgical resection. However, a subset of these tumours can behave aggressively and there is currently no effective form of treatment. Radiation exposure, reduced iodine intake, lymphocytic thyroiditis, hormonal factors and family history are putative risk factors for thyroid carcinoma. Iodine is required for thyroid hormone organification and a dietary iodine deficiency results in thyroid proliferation, known as goitre, as a compensatory mechanism.

Tumour type	Prevalence	Sex ratio female:male	Age (years)	Lymph-node metastasis	Distant metastasis	Survival rate (5 year)	References
Papillary thyroid carcinoma	85–90%	2:1–4: 1	20–50	<50%	5–7%	>90%	Hundahl et al. 1998, DeLellis et al. 2004, LiVolsi et al. 1994.
Follicular thyroid carcinoma	<10%	2:1–3: 1	40–60	<5%	20%	>90%	Hundahl et al. 1998, DeLellis et al. 2004, LiVolsi et al. 1994.
Poorly differentiated thyroid carcinoma	rare–7%	0,4:1–2,1: 1	50–60	30–80%	30–80%	50%	Hundahl et al. 1998, DeLellis et al. 2004, Carcangiu et al. 1984, Rodriguez et al. 1998.
Undifferentiated thyroid carcinoma	2%	1,5: 1	60–80	40%	20–50%	1–17%	Hundahl et al. 1998, DeLellis et al. 2004, Kebebew et al. 2005.
Medullary thyroid carcinoma	3%	1:1–1,2: 1	30–60	50%	15%	80%	Hundahl et al. 1998, DeLellis et al. 2004.
Mixed medullary and follicular-cell carcinoma	rare						DeLellis et al. 2004,

Table 1 Clinico-pathological features of thyroid cancer (copyroght © 2006 Nature Publishing Group).

Follicular-cell-derived carcinomas are broadly divided into well-differentiated thyroid carcinoma (WDTC), poorly differentiated thyroid carcinoma (PDTC) and undifferentiated types on the basis of histological and clinical parameters (Table 1). WDTCs include papillary thyroid carcinoma (PTC) and follicular thyroid carcinoma (FTC) types. Although initially defined by architectural criteria, the histological diagnosis of papillary carcinoma rests on a number of nuclear features that predict the propensity for metastasis to local lymph nodes (DeLellis et al. 2004). The diagnosis of this most frequent type of thyroid malignancy (85–90% of thyroid malignancies) has been increasing, possibly owing to the changing recognition of nuclear morphological criteria (groundglass nuclei). Radiation exposure as a consequence of nuclear fallout is associated with papillary carcinoma, as evidenced by the sequelae of the atomic bombs of Hiroshima and Nagasaki (1945), nuclear testing in the Marshall Islands (1954) and Nevada (1951–1962), and the more recent nuclear accident in Chernobyl (1986) (DeLellis et al. 2004, Kazakov et al. 1992). On the other hand, follicular thyroid carcinoma is characterized by haematogenous spread, and the frequency of its diagnosis has been decreasing (LiVolsi and Asa 1994). FTC is well differentiated, usually unifocal,

encapsulated, with a tendency to metastasize via the vascular system to the bones and lungs. It is likely that FTCs can develop from pre-existing benign follicular adenomas (FTAs) or by directly bypassing the stage of adenoma. The differential diagnosis between the FTCs and the far more frequent FTAs is difficult. The incidence of follicular carcinoma in areas of iodine deficiency is higher than in areas of an iodine-rich diet (DeLellis et al. 2004, Harach et al. 2002). Interestingly, in animal models, iodine supplementation causes experimental thyroid cancers to change from follicular to papillary morphology, indicating that one of the roles of iodine in thyroid carcinogenesis is modulating tumour morphology, rather than cancer initiation (Gasbarri *et al.* 2004).

Most WDTCs behave in an indolent manner and have an excellent prognosis; they manifest in patients who are 20–50 years of age, and the disease is 2–4 times more frequent in females than in males (Hundahl et al. 1998, DeLellis et al. 2004). By contrast, undifferentiated or anaplastic thyroid carcinoma (UTC or ATC) is a highly aggressive and lethal tumour (DeLellis et al. 2004, Kebebew et al. 2005) and insensitive to conventional radiotherapy and chemotherapy. The presentation is dramatic, with a rapidly enlarging neck mass that invades adjacent tissues. There is currently no effective treatment and death usually occurs within 1 year of diagnosis. PDTCs are morphologically and behaviourally intermediate between well-differentiated and undifferentiated thyroid carcinomas (Table 1) (DeLellis et al. 2004; Carcangiu et al. 1984; Rodriguez *et al.* 1998).

Two models of thyroid cancerogenesis have been proposed: 1) The theory of sequential progression of well-differentiated thyroid carcinoma through the spectrum of poorly differentiated to undifferentiated thyroid carcinoma (Figure 2), supported by the presence of pre- or co-existing well-differentiated thyroid carcinoma with less differentiated types, and the common core of genetic loci with identical allelic imbalances in co-existing well differentiated components (Van der Laan et al. 1993; Hunt et al. 2003); 2) The thyroid cancer stem cell origin that holds thyroid cancer stem cells originate either from normal stem cells, progenitor cells, or more mature cells that have dedifferentiated. Although any of these origins is possible, most researchers believe that stem cells or progenitor cells are the most likely culprits. Zhang et al. (2006) presented a model for the origin of the four types of thyroid carcinomas based on their differentiation levels. Anaplastic cancer could form directly from a stem cell because it is poorly differentiated. Follicular and papillary carcinomas, which are well-differentiated, could arise from bipotential stem cells. Meduallary carcinoma, another well-differentiated cancer, could originate from progenitor C cells (Zhang et al. 2006). Although the discovery of stem cell markers in the thyroid gland indicates the potential for the existence of thyroid cancer stem cells, the identification of these cells could prove to be quite difficult due to the extremely low lifetime turnover in the thyroid gland.



Figure 2 Model of multi-step carcinogenesis of thyroid neoplasms. The proposed model of thyroid carcinogenesis is based on general concepts and specific pathways. On the basis of clinical, histological and molecular observations, three distinct pathways are proposed for neoplastic proliferation of thyroid follicular cells, including hyper-functioning follicular thyroid adenoma (tumours that are almost always benign lesions without a propensity for progression), follicular thyroid carcinoma and papillary thyroid carcinoma. Genetic defects that result in activation of RET or BRAF represent early, frequent initiating events that can be associated with radiation exposure. Underexpression of the cyclin-dependent-kinase inhibitor p27KIP1 and overexpression of cyclin D1 are strong predictors of lymph-node metastases in papillary thyroid carcinomas. Most poorly differentiated and undifferentiated thyroid carcinomas are considered to derive from pre-existing well-differentiated thyroid carcinoma through additional genetic events, including β -catenin (which is encoded by CTNNB1) nuclear accumulation and p53 inactivation, but de novo occurrence might also occur. GNAS1, guanine nucleotide-binding α -subunit 1; PPAR γ , peroxisome proliferation-activated receptor- γ ; TSHR, thyroid-stimulating-hormone receptor (reviewed on Kondo et al. 2006).

Genomic alternations, such as RET/PTC and PAX8-PPARy1 rearrangements and a mutation in the BRAF gene, play an oncogenic role by preventing thyroid fetal cells from differentiating (Figure 3). This hypothesis well explains the clinical and biological features and recent molecular evidence of thyroid cancer. Further, it underscores the importance of identifying stem cells and clarifying the molecular mechanism of organ development. Such data will lead to better understanding of thyroid carcinogenesis and the establishment of more accurate diagnostic methods and more effective therapies (Takano 2007).



Figure 3 Schematic representation showing a developmental hierarchy of fetal thyroid stem/progenitor cells as a potential cause of specific follicular thyroid cancer types (Klonisch 2009, Takano 2007). Examples of mutations associated with and factors expressed in certain thyroid cancer types are depicted. Trefoil factor 3 (TFF3) may be used to distinguish foci of thyroid TTF3⁺ adenoma from TTF3^{weak/-} FTC. FTC, follicular thyroid carcinoma; PTC, papillary thyroid carcinoma; UTC, undifferentiated anaplastic thyroid carcinoma.

1.1.2 Genetic alterations in signalling pathways

Genetic factors other than the environmental ones may as well play a role in thyroid carcinogenesis. There is also a genetic component to thyroid follicular cell-derived carcinoma, as a family history increases risk 3.2- and 6.2-fold when a parent and a sibling, respectively, have had thyroid cancer (Hemminki et al. 2005). Familial thyroid cancers associated with tumour syndromes caused by known germline mutations include familial polyposis coli (associated with mutations in the adenomatosis polyposis coli gene (APC)), Cowden disease (associated with mutations in the phosphatase with tensin homology gene (PTEN)) and Werner syndrome (associated with mutations in the WRN Gene) (Lindor and Greene 1998). It has recently been shown that an important role to the onset of familial PTCs and FTCs can be attributed to the common variants of thyroid transcription factor 2 (TTF2) or factor 1 (TTF1) genes; these variants account for an increased risk of both PTCs and FTCs (Gudmundsson et al. 2009).

Several oncogenes have been involved in thyroid carcinoma development (Table 2). In PTCs, nonoverlapping mutations of genes involved in the activation pathway of mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK), such as RET, TRK, RAS, and BRAF, have been found in about 70% of the cases (Kimura et al. 2003; Soares et al. 2003; Frattini et al. 2004), while a fraction of about 30% of PTCs presents rearrangement of RET proto-oncogene (Santoro et al. 2004). The RET/PTC rearrangements consist in the fusion of tyrosine kinase (TK) domain of RET with other genes that provide to the chimeric gene the promoter and the 5' coding region. RET/PTC1 and RET/PTC3 are the most frequent isoforms found in PTCs.

In most PTC cases, a specific point mutation of BRAF is found (T1799A, resulting in a valine>glutamate substitution at residue 600 (V600E). The protooncogene form of BRAF encodes a serine/threonine kinase that transduces regulatory signals through the Ras-Raf-MEK-ERK cascade. Gain-of-function *BRAF* mutation provides an alternative route for the aberrant activation of ERK signalling that is implicated in the tumorigenesis of several human cancers for example, melanoma and colon carcinoma (Davies et al. 2002). In PTCs, BRAF mutation and RET/PTC rearrangements are mutually exclusive and cannot be found simultaneously in the same patients, yet they are not completely equivalent, since it has been shown that PTCs positive for BRAF are more aggressive than those positive for RET/PTC (Kimura et al. 2003; Soares et al. 2003). It has recently been demonstrated that some types of PTCs developed after the Chernobyl nuclear accident present a different BRAF alteration since they harbored a rearrangement similar to the RET/PTC rearrangements, which results in the fusion between BRAF kinase domain and the AKAP9 gene and is caused by a paracentric inversion of the long arm of chromosome 7 (Ciampi et al. 2005).

RAS gene mutations represent early molecular lesions since they are also frequently found in FTAs which are considered FTC precursors. Three Ras

proto-oncogenes — *HRAS, KRAS,* and *NRAS* — are implicated in human tumorigenesis (Downward 2003). Ras mutations are more common in iodine-deficient than iodine-sufficient areas and in lesions with follicular architecture (including follicular carcinoma and follicular variant papillary thyroid carcinoma) than in typical papillary thyroid carcinoma (Shi *et al.* 1991, Zhu et al. 2003) and highly specific analysis indicates that Ras mutations are more common in poorly differentiated and undifferentiated thyroid carcinoma, implicating this phenomenon in tumour progression (Ezzat *et al.* 1996, Garcia-Rostan *et al.* 2003). Another FTC group presents the fusion of two nuclear proteins with transcriptional activity: PAX8 and peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ (PPARy; Kroll et al. 2000; Table 2).

PDTCs and ATCs can originate from WDTCs and, in particular, from PTCs, therefore, mutations that occur in the early stages of WDTCs are also observed in PDTCs and ATCs.

Alterations of PIK3CA and PTEN (effectors of phosphoinositide 3-kinase) have also been found in thyroid carcinomas. These alterations are generally observed in the later stages of thyroid carcinogenesis and are more frequent in ATCs than in WDTCs or FTCs (Paes & Ringel 2008; Table 2). This is in contrast with mutations of the MAPK effectors that are preferentially associated with the early stages of thyroid carcinogenesis.

More recently, an AKT1 oncogene mutation in PDTCs has also been observed (Ricarte-Filho et al. 2009) and this mutation result commonly associated with BRAF mutations (Ricarte-Filho et al. 2009).

Impairment of the p53 tumor suppressor gene function represents a usual feature of ATCs with p53 mutations being common both in PDTCs and in ATCs, but rare or absent in WDTCs (Ito et al. 1992, Donghi et al. 1993, Fagin et al. 1993; Table 2).

Moreover, mutations of CTNNB1 (b-catenin) have been found in PDTCs and ATCs (Garcia-Rostan et al. 2001, Miyake et al. 2001;Table 2).

Tumor histotype	Cell type	Etiological factors	Molecular lesion	Prevalence (%)	References
Papillary thyroid carcinoma	Follicular cell	Ionizing radiation	RET rearrangement	30	Santoro et al. (2004)
			NTRK1 rearrangement	10	Pierotti et al. (1995)
			BRAF mutation (V600E)	40	Kimura et al. (2003) and Soares et al. (2003)
			RAS mutation (codons 12, 13, and 61)	10–20	Namba et al. (1990), Ezzat et al. (1996) and Vasko et al. (2004)
Follicular thyroid Adenoma	Follicular cell	lodine deficiency	RAS mutation (codons 12, 13, and 61)	20–40	Suarez et al. (1990), Esapa et al. (1999), Basolo et al. (2000) and Motoi et al. (2000)
			PAX8/PPARg rearrangement	2–10	Dwight et al. (2003), French et al. (2003) and Nikiforova et al. (2003)
Follicular thyroid carcinoma	Follicular cell	lodine deficiency	RAS mutation (codons 12, 13, and 61)	40–50	Suarez et al. (1990), Esapa et al. (1999), Basolo et al. (2000) and Motoi et al. (2000) Dwight et al. (2002) Erapat
			PAX8/PPARg rearrangement	35	et al. (2003), French et al. (2003) and Nikiforova et al. (2003)
			PIK3CA mutation	8	Paes & Ringel (2008)
			PTEN mutation	7	Paes & Ringel (2008)
Poorly differentiated thyroid	Follicular	Tumor	RET	10	
carcinoma	ceii	progression	BRAF mutation	12-17	Garcia-Rostan et al. (2002) Hou et al. (2007) and Santarpia et al. (2008)
			RAS mutation (codons 12, 13, and 61)	46–55	
			TP53 mutation	17–38	Ito et al. (1992), Donghi et al. (1993) and Fagin et al. (1993)
			CTNNB1 mutation	25	Garcia-Rostan et al. (2001) and Miyake et al. (2001)
Anaplastic thyroid carcinoma	Follicular cell	Tumor progression	BRAF mutation (V600E)	25–29	Garcia-Rostan et al. (2005), Hou et al. (2007) and Santarpia et al. (2008)
			RAS mutation (codons 12, 13, and 61)	6–52	
			TP53 mutation	67–88	Ito et al. (1992), Donghi et al. (1993) and Fagin et al. (1993)
			CTNNB1 mutation	66	Garcia-Rostan et al. (2001) and Miyake et al. (2001)
			PIK3CA mutation	16	Paes & Ringel (2008)
			PTEN mutation	14	Paes & Ringel (2008)

Table 2 Genetic alterations of human thyroid carcinomas of follicular cell origin.

1.1.3 Cell-cycle regulation in thyroid

The growth activity of well-differentiated thyroid carcinoma is low compared with poorly differentiated and undifferentiated thyroid carcinomas and altered cell-cycle regulators govern these differences in growth activity. Progression factors (for example, cyclin D1, cyclin E1, cyclin-dependent kinases (CDKs) and E2Fs) and competitor factors (for example, retinoblastoma protein (RB), p16INK4A, p21CIP1, p27KIP1 and p53) regulate the transition from G1 to S phase (Figure 4). The cyclin-dependent kinases (Cdks)¹ are a family of serine/threonine protein kinases (~34-40 kDa) that require the binding of a regulatory cyclin subunit for activity (in most cases, full activation also requires phosphorylation of a threonine residue near the kinase active site). Cyclin–CDK complexes promote cell-cycle progression through inactivation of RB. Although nuclear immunoreactivity for cyclin D1 and cyclin E1 are not detectable in normal thyroid follicular cells, expression of cyclin D1 and cyclin E1 is observed in approximately 30% and 76% of papillary thyroid carcinomas, respectively (Basolo F. et al. 2000; Brzezinski J. et al. 2004). Furthermore, cyclin D1 overexpression correlates with metastatic spread in papillary thyroid carcinomas, and significant overexpression of cyclin D1 is observed in undifferentiated thyroid carcinoma (Khoo, Beasley et al. 2002, Khoo, Ezzat et al. 2002, Wang et al. 2000). CDK inhibitors are commonly downregulated in thyroid neoplasia. There is progressive loss of p21CIP1 with advancing tumour stage of papillary thyroid carcinomas (Brzezinski et al. 2005). Normal and hyperplastic follicular cells show strong immunoreactivity for p27KIP1, whereas p27KIP1 expression is significantly reduced in papillary thyroid carcinoma, mainly metastatic forms and undifferentiated thyroid carcinoma (reviewed in Kondo et al. 2006). The E2F transcription-factor family — the main targets of RB — consists of six members: E2F1-E2F6. E2F1, but not other members of this family, is upregulated in WDTCs, PDTCs and ATCs (Volante et al. 2002, Onda et al. 2004).

The tumour-suppressor p53 seems to be a crucial gatekeeper of progression from indolent to lethal thyroid cancers; activation of wild-type p53 can lead to G1 cell-cycle arrest through p21CIP1, and apoptotic cell death, preventing replication of cells with damaged DNA, while loss of- function mutation of p53 induces genomic instability, owing to weakened DNA repair systems, and subsequent cancer progression (Hosal *et al.* 1997).

¹ Cyclin-dependent kinases (CDK) belong to a group of protein kinases originally discovered as being involved in the regulation of the cell cycle, but they are also involved in the regulation of transcription and mRNA processing.



Figure 4 Cell-cycle regulation in follicular cells. Cyclin D1 and cyclin E1 cooperate to control the G1 to S phase transition through interactions with retinoblastoma protein (RB). Cyclin D1 and cyclin E1 heterodimerize with cyclin-dependent kinases (CDKs) 4 or 6 and 2, respectively, to inactivate the tumour suppressor RB by phosphorylation. Active RB functions as a repressor of E2F transcription factors, whereas inactivation (phosphorylation) of RB allows E2F transcriptional activity. E2F activates the transcription of genes that are involved in the G1 to S phase transition, such as DNA polymerase and thymidine kinase. The CDK inhibitors p16INK4A, p21CIP1 and p27KIP1 impair the activity of cyclin-CDK complexes, thereby preventing phosphorylation of RB. The CDK inhibitors therefore function as tumour suppressors. The tumour suppressor p53 induces cell-cycle arrest by upregulating p21CIP1, which initiates apoptosis. The function of p53 is controlled by negative regulators, including MDM2. The MDM2 protein targets p53 for ubiquitinmediated degradation, constituting a feedback loop to maintain a low concentration of p53 in the cells (reviewed in Kondo et al.2006).

1.2 MicroRNA

MicroRNAs (miRNAs or miRs) are a class of endogenous noncoding small RNA molecules of 19-25 nucleotides (nt), that negatively regulates gene expression by degradation of mRNA or suppression of mRNA translation (Bartel 2004). MiRNA plays important roles in physiological processes such as cellular development, differentiation, proliferation, apoptosis, and stem cell self-renewal. The first glimpse into the new world of small RNAs came with seminal papers from Ambros, Ruvkun and colleagues (Lee et al. 1993, Wightman et al. 1993): they reported that *lin-4* and *let-7*, the first microRNA (miRNA) genes identified, control developmental timing in nematodes by modulating the expression of other genes at the post-transcriptional level. We now know that miRNAs are a universal and pervasive feature of animal and plant genomes and are conserved among distantly related organism. The most recent release of the miRBase sequence (http://www.mirbase.org/, 14.0 released on September 2009) lists 10,886 different miRNAs identified in all species, among them are 721 human miRNAs. It is predicted that the human genome encodes about 1,000 miRNAs (Bentwich et al. 2005) and that they could regulate ~30% of human genes (Berezikov et al. 2005). Deregulation of miRNA contributes to a variety of human diseases, such as diabetes, immunoor neurodegenerative disorders, and cancer (Bartel 2004, Pasquinelli et al. 2005, Harfe 2005, Carleton et al. 2007, Garzon et al. 2006, Wang 2007, Boehm and Slack 2006, Poy et al. 2004, Lu et al. 2005). Half of the known miRNAs are located inside or close to fragile sites and in minimal regions of loss of heterozygosity, minimal regions of amplifications, and common breakpoints associated with cancer (Calin et al. 2004). For example, the miRNA cluster 17-92 is located at 13q31, a region commonly amplified in lymphomas (Ota et al. 2004); miR-143 and miR-145 are located at 5q33, which is frequently deleted in myelodysplastic syndromes (Calin et al. 2004); and a rearrangement of miR-125b-1, juxtaposed to the immunoglobulin heavy chain locus, was described in a patient with B cell acute lymphocytic leukemia (Sonoki et al. 2005). MiRNAs may function as oncogenes (OncomiRs) or tumor suppressors (TSmiRs) in tumors; mounting evidence shows that miRNAs are aberrantly expressed during cancer development (O'Donnell 2005), invasion and metastasis (Zhu et al. 2008), angiogenesis (Hua et al. 2006) and play crucial roles in cancer stem cell regulation (Yu et al. 2007).

Several groups, including ours, have systematically analyzed miRNA expression in cancer samples and their corresponding normal tissues (Visone et al. 2007, Pallante et al. 2006). Consequently, miRNA "signatures" were discovered that distinguish between tumoral and normal cells, and in some instances are associated with the prognosis and the progression of cancer (Calin et al. 2005).

Therefore, miRNAs are integral elements in the post-transcriptional control of gene expression and the challenge is now to understand their specific biological function and, hopefully exploit them in cancer diagnosis and

therapy.

I will briefly describe miRNA biogenesis and discuss how miRNAs can act as oncogenes and tumor suppressors. I will also address the issue of miRNA deregulation in the diagnosis, prognosis, and treatment of cancer.

1.2.1 miRNA biogenesis

miRNA genes are evolutionarily conserved and may be located either within the introns or exons of protein-coding genes (70%) or in intergenic areas (30%)(Rodriguez et al. 2004). Most of the intronic or exonic miRNAs are oriented in sense with their host gene, suggesting that they are transcribed in parallel with their host transcript. The second group of miRNAs is transcribed from intergenic regions or gene deserts comprising independent transcription units (Rodriguez et al. 2004). MiRNAs are preferentially transcribed by polymerase II (Pol II) into long primary transcripts, up to several kilobases (pri-miRNA) that are subsequently processed in the nucleus by the enzyme Drosha to become 70-nt-long precursor strands (pre-miRNA) (Figure 5) (Lee Y et al. 2004, Lee Y et al. 2003). This precursor is exported by exportin 5 to the cytoplasm (Bohnsack et al. 2004), where it is bound to the RNase Dicer and to the RNA-induced silencing complex (RISC). RISC is composed of the transactivation-responsive RNA-binding protein (TRBP) and Argonaute 2 (Ago2) (Hammond et al. 2000, Thimmaiah et al. 2005). Recent studies suggest that first Ago2 cleaves the pre-miRNA 12 nt from its 3' end (forming Ago2cleaved precursor miRNA) and then the Dicer cleaves the Ago2-cleaved precursor miRNA into a mature 22-nt miRNA duplex (Diederichs and Haber 2007). While the active or mature strand is retained in RISC, the passenger strand is removed and degraded. miRNAs modulate gene expression through canonical base pairing between the seed sequence of the mature miRNA (nucleotides 2-8 at its 5' end) and its complementary seed match sequence which is present in the 3' untranslated region (3' UTR) of target mRNAs (Bartel 2009); in this way mRNA guides the miRNA-RISC complex to repress gene expression by inhibiting translation of target (Figure 5) (Bartel 2004, Hammond et al. 2000, Thimmaiah et al. 2005, Diederichs and Haber 2007). The RISC can inhibit the expression of the target mRNA through two main mechanisms that have several variations: removal of the polyA tail (deadenylation) by fostering the activity of deadenylases (such as CCR4-NOT), followed by mRNA degradation; and blockade of translation at the initiation step or at the elongation step. For example, by inhibiting eukaryotic initiation factor 4E (EIF4E) or causing ribosome stalling, RISC-bound mRNA can be localized to sub-cytoplasmatic compartments, known as P-bodies, where they are reversibly stored or degraded (Masafumi et al. 2010).

During miRNA biogenesis, miRNAs are subject to intense transcriptional and post-transcriptional regulation and the elucidations of these mechanisms and of alterations at the expense of these mechanism has improved our understanding of miRNA deregulation in disease. A cluster of papers in *Nature* and *Molecular Cell* revealed that a family of miRNAs, *miR-34a*, *-b*, and *-c*, are induced directly by *TP53* and suggested that some of *TP53*'s effects could be mediated through transcriptional activation of miRNAs. Using different models, the authors compared miRNA expression in cells with high or low *TP53* expression and found that *miR-34* expression is increased in cells with high *TP53* levels. Chromatin immunoprecipitation experiments revealed that *TP53* binds to the *miR-34*s promoters. Restoring *miR-34* levels in both primary and tumor cell lines induced cell cycle arrest by targeting a gene program involved in cell cycle progression (He et al. 2007, Raver-Shapira et al. 2007, Chang et al. 2007). Our group has shown that HMGA protein activates miR-181 expression by binding to the microRNA promoter region (Mansueto et al. 2010).

An important epigenetic mechanism of miRNA regulation is miRNA expression silencing by promoter DNA hypermethylation. Saito et al. first reported that *miR-127* is silenced by promoter hypermethylation in bladder cancer cell lines and patients, and its expression could be restored by using hypomethylating agents (Saito Y et al. 2006).



Nature Reviews | Molecular Cell Biology

Figure 5 The biogenesis of microRNAs. MicroRNAs (miRNAs) are transcribed by RNA polymerase II (Pol II) as primary transcripts (pri-miRNAs) in the nucleus, which are capped (7MGpppG) and polyadenylated (AAAAA). Each pri-miRNA contains one or more hairpin structures that are recognized and processed by the microprocessor complex, which consists of the RNase III type endonuclease Drosha and its partner, DGCR8 (also known as PASHA) (see the figure). The microprocessor complex generates a 70-nucleotide stem loop known as the precursor miRNA (pre-miRNA), which is actively exported to the cytoplasm by exportin 5. In the cytoplasm, the pre-miRNA is recognized by Dicer, another RNase III type endonuclease, and TAR RNAbinding protein (TRBP; also known as TARBP2). Dicer cleaves this precursor, generating a 20nucleotide mature miRNA duplex. Generally, only one strand is selected as the biologically active mature miRNA and the other strand is degraded. miRNA duplex is loaded into the miRNAassociated multiprotein RNAinduced silencing complex (miRISC), which includes the Argonaute (Ago) proteins, and the mature single-stranded miRNA is preferentially retained in this complex. The mature miRNA allows the RISC to recognize target mRNAs to negatively regulate gene expression in one of two ways that depend on the degree complementarity of between the miRNA and its target. miRNAs that bind to mRNA targets with imperfect complementarity block target gene expression at the level of protein

translation. However, recent evidence indicates that miRNAs that bind to mRNA targets with imperfect complementarity might also affect on mRNA stability. In particular, perfect base pairing between the seed sequence of the miRNA (from the second to the eighth nucleotide) and the seed match sequences in the mRNA 3' UTR are crucial. The RISC can inhibit the expression of the target mRNA through two main mechanisms that have several variations: removal of the polyA tail (deadenylation) by fostering the activity of deadenylases (such as CCR4–NOT), followed by mRNA degradation; and blockade of translation at the initiation step or at the elongation step; for example, by inhibiting eukaryotic initiation factor 4E (EIF4E) or causing ribosome stalling RISC-bound mRNA can be localized to sub-cytoplasmatic compartments, known as P-bodies, where they are reversibly stored or degraded (Masafumi et al. 2010).

1.2.2 miRNAs as tumor suppressors (TSmiRs)

Like a protein-coding gene, a miRNA can act as a tumor suppressor (TSmiRs) when its function loss can initiate or contribute to the malignant transformation of a normal cell. The loss of function of a miRNA could be due to several mechanisms, including genomic deletion, mutation, epigenetic silencing, and/or miRNA processing alterations (Calin et al. 2002, Calin et al. 2005, Saito et al. 2006, Nakamura 2007). For example, the miR-15b and miR-16 clusters at 13q14 were identified as the first TSmiRs because they are deleted and/or downregulated in about 68% of B-cell chronic lymphocytic leukemia (CLL) samples (Bullrich et al. 2001, Doehner et al. 2000). MiR-15b and miR-16 have been shown to control the expression of VEGF, a key proangiogenic factor involving in tumor angiogenesis (Hua et al. 2006). In addition, miR-15b and miR-16 also induce apoptosis of leukemic cells by affecting the antiapoptotic protein Bcl-2 (Calin et al. 2005, Cimmino et al. 2006) (Tabella 3). Furthermore, ectopic expression of *miR-16* negatively regulates cell growth and cell cycle progression and induces apoptosis in several human cancer cell lines and in a leukemic xenograft model (Linsley et al. 2007, Calin et al. 2008).

Reduced expression of another group of tumor suppressive miRNAs, the let-7 family members, is a common genetic event in non-small cell lung cancer and is associated with a poor prognosis. The let-7 family is able to negatively regulate let-60/RAS, providing a possible mechanism for let-7 deficiency in cancers (Johnson et al. 2005, Akao et al. 2006). In addition, let-7 regulates late embryonic development by suppressing the expression of a number of genes, such as c-Myc and RAS, and the embryonic gene, high-mobility group A2 (HMGA2) (Lee and Dutta 2007). Let-7 family induces cancer stem cell differentiation in breast cancer (Yu et al. 2007).

MiRNAs not only are regulated by DNA methylation but also modulate DNA methylation in cancer by interfering with the DNA methylation machinery (Garzon R et al. 2008). For example, it has been reported that the *miR-29* family, which includes targets *DNMT3A* and *-3B*, induces global DNA hypomethylation and tumor suppressor gene re-expression in lung cancer (Garzon R et al. 2008). Interestingly, *miR-29*s are downregulated in lung cancer patients, and an inverse correlation was found between *miR-29b* and *DNMT3B* expression, suggesting that the downregulation of this miRNA may contribute to increased DNMT3 levels, as well as hypermethylation and silencing of tumor suppressor genes in lung cancer (Yanaihara et al. 2006, Fabbri M et al. 2007).

Taken together, reduction of TSmiRs expression in cancers activates the oncogenic genes and promotes the tumor initiation and progression. Many other miRNAs are believed to act as tumor suppressors, although the evidence supporting those claims is merely correlative. Substantial experimental data are lacking, and miRNA knockout mice that develop or are predisposed to cancer have not been yet reported. It is noteworthy that most of the miRNAs with a

clear tumor suppressor role (e.g., *miR-15b and 16*, *miR-29s*, and *let-7*) have more than one genomic location, and although they are transcribed from different precursors, the mature miRNA is identical. The presence of more than one genomic copy of the miRNA could be an evolutionarily conserved mechanism to preserve function of an important miRNA if one allele is deleted or silenced.

1.2.3 miRNAs as oncogenes (Oncomir)

The list of miRNAs that function as oncogenes is short, but the evidence for their role in cancer is very strong (Tabella 3). MiR-155 was one of the first described (Metzler et al. 2004, Kluiver et al. 2005). It is embedded in a host noncoding RNA named the B cell integration cluster (BIC) and is located in chromosome 21q23. A previous study showed the ability of BIC to cooperate with *c-myc* in oncogenesis. The coexpression of *c-myc* and *BIC*, either singly or pairwise, in cultured chicken embryo fibroblasts using replication-competent retrovirus vectors caused growth enhancement of cells (Tam et al. 2002). Several groups have shown that *miR-155* is highly expressed in pediatric Burkitt lymphoma (Metzler et al. 2004.), Hodgkin disease (Kluiver et al. 2005), CLL (Calin et al. 2005), AML (Garzon et al. 2008), lung cancer (Yanaihara et al. 2006), and breast cancer (Iorio et al. 2005). Little is known, however, about the regulation of *miR-155/BIC* and the mechanism of its overexpression in cancer. A role for this miRNA in early leukemogenesis was proven in a transgenic mouse model with a B cell-targeted overexpression of *miR-155*, which underwent a polyclonal preleukemic pre–B cell proliferation followed by full-blown B cell malignancy (Tabella 3) (Costinean et al. 2006). The miR-17-92 cluster, which comprises six miRNAs (miR-17, miR-18a, miR-19a, miR-20a, miR-19b-1, and miR-92-1), is located within 800 base pairs in the noncoding gene C13orf25 at 13q31.3. This region is frequently amplified in follicular lymphoma and diffuse large B cell lymphoma (Ota A et al. 2004). Members of the miR-17-92 cluster are highly expressed in a variety of solid tumors and hematological malignancies, including cancers of the breast, colon, lung, pancreas, prostate, and stomach as well as lymphomas (Tabella 3) (Mendell 2008). These miRNAs promote proliferation, inhibit apoptosis, induce tumor angiogenesis, and cooperate with *c-myc* to cause lymphoma in mice (Mendell 2008). Interestingly, the miR-17-92 cluster is transactivated by *c-mvc*, an oncogene that is frequently activated in cancer (O'Donnell KA et al. 2005). The effects of this cluster's expression on cell cycle and proliferation are partly due to its regulation of E2F transcription factors, which are critical regulators of the cell cycle (O'Donnell KA et al. 2005). Genes in the E2F family, particularly E2F1, E2F2, and E2F3, activate multiple genes resulting in cell cycle progression from G1 to S phase. Conversely, both E2F1 and E2F3 can activate the miR-17-92 cluster, establishing a regulatory loop. Critical also to the antiapoptotic effects of this cluster is the down-modulation of two

validated targets: the antiapoptotic protein Bim and the tumor suppressors PTEN and p21 (Ventura et al. 2008, Petrocca et al. 2008). The current theory is that like *miR-155*, this cluster induces lymphoid proliferation that predisposes to secondary genetic abnormalities that will ultimately become a full-blown malignancy. Deletion of the miR-17-92 genomic locus has been described in 16.5% of ovarian cancers, 21.9% of breast cancers, and 20% of melanomas (Mendell 2008, , Hossain et al. 2006). These observations raise the question whether there is a fine post-transcriptional mechanism that regulates the expression of individual miRNAs in this cluster. In addition, these data support a tumor suppressor role for *miR-17-5p*, which seems to contradict extensive data consistently showing upregulation of this cluster in cancer (Volinia et al. 2006). This dual role, oncogene and tumor suppressor, has also been described in protein-coding genes involved in the pathogenesis of cancer, such as TP53 (Lane and Benchimol 1990). It is possible that a miRNA can act either as an oncogene or as a tumor suppressor depending on the tissue and its transcriptome, including the miRNA targets expressed in that particular tissue.

MicroRNA	Expression in patients	Confirmed targets	Experimental data	Function
miR-15a miR-16-1	downregulated in CLLa	Bcl-2, Wt-1	induce apoptosis and decrease tumorigenicity	TSa
let-7 (a,-b,-c,-d)	downregulated in lung and breast cancer	RAS, c-myc, HMGA2	induce apoptosis	TS
miR-29 (a,-b,-c)	downregulated in CLL, AMLa (11q23), lung and breast cancers, and cholangiocarcinoma	TCL-1, MCL1, DNMT3s	induce apoptosis and decrease tumorigenicity	TS
miR-34 (a-b-c)	downregulated in pancreatic,colon and breast cancers	CDK4, CDK6, cyclinE2, E2F3	induce apoptosis	TS
miR-155	upregulated in CLL, DLBCL,a FLT3- ITDa AML, BL,a and lung and breast cancers	c-maf	induces lymphoproliferation, pre- B lymphoma/leukemia in mice	OGa
miR-17-92 cluster	upregulated in lymphomas and in breast, lung, colon, stomach, and pancreas cancers	E2F1, Bim, PTEN	cooperates with c-myc to induce lymphoma in mice, transgenic miR-17- 92 develop lymphoproliferative disorder	OG
miR-21	upregulated in breast, colon,pancreas, lung, prostate, liver, and stomach cancer; AML(11q23); CLL; and glioblastoma	PTEN, PDCD4, TPM1	induces apoptosis and decreases tumorigenicity	OG
miR-72/ miR-373	upregulated in testicular tumors	LATS2	promote tumorigenesis in cooperation with RAS	OG

Tabella 3 MiRNAs with experimental data supporting a tumor suppressor or oncogene function in cancer

1.2.4 miRNAs in tumor invasion and metastasis

Very few studies have addressed the role of miRNAs in tumor invasion and metastasis. For example it has been found that *miR-10b* was upregulated in metastatic breast cancer cells with respect to the primary tumors (Ma et al. 2007). It has been reported that enforced expression of *miR-10b* in nonmetastatic breast tumor cells positively regulated cell migration and invasion and that the level of *miR-10b* expression in primary breast cancer tissues correlated with clinical progression. Using a different approach, Huang et al. analyzed a nonmetastatic breast cancer cell line migration after transduction with a miRNA expression library (Huang et al. 2008). The authors identified two miRNAs, *miR-373* and *miR-520c*, that stimulated cancer cell migration and invasion in vitro and in vivo by blocking the adhesion molecule CD44. A significant upregulation of *miR-373* and negative correlation with CD44 expression was found in breast cancer patients with metastasis.

1.2.5 miRNA profiling to improve cancer diagnosis and therapy

It has been shown that miRNAs can differentiate between tissue types with high accuracy (Lu et al. 2005). Therefore, MiRNA profiling could represent an invaluable tool to classify tumors that represent diagnostic challenges. The discovery of distinctive miRNA signatures will likely improve the molecular classification of cancer. Several studies have shown that miRNA expression is predictive of outcome in solid tumors and hematological malignancies (Calin et al. 2005, Garzon et al. 2008, Takamizawa et al. 2004, Schetter et al. 2008). However, further studies will be needed to test whether miRNAs could be used to better stratify patients for treatment. Because aberrant miRNA expression is now recognized as a common feature of cancers, specific miRNAs are being considered as potential new biomarkers for cancer diagnosis and prognosis (Yu et al. 2008).

On the other hand, since loss of function or gain of function of miRNAs contributes to the cancer initiation and progression, correction of these miRNAs and their regulated gene network could change the behavior of cancer cells, thereby making them a promising target for new drug development. There are several reasons to pursue a miRNA based therapeutic approach. First, a single miRNA can have many targets that are involved in different oncogenic pathways. For example, *miR-29b* targets MCL-1 (apoptosis) and DNMT3A and -3B (methylation); *miR-181* targets BCL-2 (apoptosis), TCL-1 (AKT pathway), and CD69 (adhesion); and *miR-17-92* targets the E2F family (cell cycle), Bim (apoptosis), and angiogenesis. Therefore, modulating the level of a single miRNA could eventually affect many pathways at the same time. Second, since a small group of miRNAs, including *miR-155*, *let-7a*, *miR-21*, and the *miR-17-92* cluster, are consistently deregulated in a wide variety of hematological malignancies and solid tumors, developing strategies to silence

or re-express these miRNAs will likely affect several groups of patients. Third, as a proof of principle, preliminary data indicate that using cholesterolmodified antisense oligonucleotides to the mature miRNAs (named antagomirs²) is an effective approach to silence miRNA expression in mice (Krutzfeldt et al. 2005). This could be a valuable approach to silence miRNAs upregulated in cancer, such as *miR-155* or *miR-21*. However, the use of cholesterol-based oligonucleotides could be too toxic for humans. Further research is needed to determine the best formulation. In addition, precise delivery to the cancer cell is needed to avoid unwanted miRNA effects that could result from targeting important genes in other healthy tissues. Promising miRNA formulations should be further evaluated by detailed pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics studies in animal models.

Experimental evidence demonstrates that the modulation of specific miRNA alterations in cancer cells using miRNA replacement³ or anti-miRNA technologies can restore miRNA activities and repair the gene regulatory network and signaling pathways, in turn, reverse the phenotype of cancerous cells (Wu 2011). Numerous animal studies for miRNA-based therapy offer the hope of targeting miRNAs as alternative cancer treatment. Developing the small molecules to interfere with miRNAs could be of great pharmaceutical interest in the future. This approach has been used, for example, to increase Let-7 expression, which is significantly reduced in lung cancer cell lines and lung cancer tissues (Takamizawa et al. 2004).

Interestingly, specific miRNA is capable of reprogramming the cancer cells into a pluripotent embryonic stem cell-like state (mirPS), which could be induced into tissue-specific mature cell types (Wu 2011).

²Antagomir is a member of a novel class of chemically engineered oligonucleotides, which are efficient and specific silencers of endogenous miRNAs. They are synthesized from a hydroxyprolinol linked cholesterol solid support and 2'-*O*Me phosphoramidites.

³miRNA replacement therapy is a strategy that consist of adding the miRNAs missing, (for example miRNA-mimic oligos or vector-based miRNA expression) in the cancer cells to restore their "normal" functions.

2. AIM OF THE STUDY

Thyroid carcinomas are one of the most common malignancies of the endocrine system. Well-differentiated thyroid carcinomas include papillary (PTC) and follicular (FTC) carcinomas and the latter is usually a more aggressive form of cancer than the more common papillary type. Unlike PTC, it can be difficult to diagnose FTC without performing surgery because there are no characteristic changes in the way the thyroid cells look. Therefore, the only way to tell if a follicular neoplasm is a cancer, is to look at the entire capsule around the nodule and see if there is any sign of invasion. This difficulty in diagnosis is one of the most frustrating areas for physicians who study thyroid disease, because its surgery is often the only way of definitively diagnosing a thyroid nodule. The follicular variant of papillary thyroid carcinoma (FVPTC) is believed to behave in a clinical manner similar to classical papillary cancer and to follow a similar indolent course.

The setting up of molecular assays to analyze clinical tissues in the diagnosis and management of thyroid cancer would allow far more accurate characterization of individual tumors and maybe the early diagnosis of recurrence.

MicroRNAs have emerged as an important class of short endogenous RNAs that act as post-transcriptional regulators of genes. The analysis of microRNA expression profile in several types of cancer has shown an altered microRNA expression in cancer compared to the respective normal tissues, and several studies have delineated their role in predicting cancer progression and prognosis. Our lab has lately been looking for aberrant miRNA expression profile that distinguishes unequivocally among PTCs, ATCs and normal thyroid tissue (Pallante et al. 2006, Visone et al. 2007, Pallante et al. 2010). Recent results show that miR-191 expression is up-regulated in breast, colon and lung cancers, (Volinia et al. 2006, Xi et al. 2006), whereas it appears downregulated in ovarian cancer (Wynendaele et al. 2010), severe medulloblastoma (Ferretti et al. 2008), in AML with normal karyotype (Garzon e al. 2008) and in melanomas where the low miR-191 expression correlates with a poor prognosis (Caramuta et al., 2010). However, no targets for miR-191 have been so far identified.

Since miR-191 is deregulated in several tumors, the aim of our work has been to investigate the expression of this microRNA in thyroid cancer, in order to evaluate the potential use of mir-191 as an additional diagnostic marker. On the other hand, the aim has been to assess the role that miR-191 has in thyroid cancer cells proliferation and migration, *in vitro*. Moreover, we have tried to unravel the mechanism of action miR-191 by validating bioinformatically predicted targets. Finally, we have looked for an inverse correlation between miR-191 and its target expression in thyroid cancers, in order to validate its pathogenetic role.

3. MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 Thyroid tissue samples

Human neoplastic thyroid tissues and normal adjacent tissue or the controlateral normal thyroid lobe were obtained from surgical specimens and immediately frozen in liquid nitrogen. Thyroid tumors were collected at the Service d'Anatomo- Pathologie, Centre Hospitalier Lyon Sud, Pierre Benite, France. Tissue from patients with follicular adenoma (n = 25), follicular thyroid cancer (n = 24), papillary thyroid cancer (n = 15), anaplastic thyroid cancer (n = 8) and follicular variant of papillary thyroid cancer (n = 6) was studied. All thyroid tissue diagnoses were confirmed histologically.

3.2 RNA extraction and quantitative reverse transcription (qRT-PCR)

Total RNA isolation from human tissues and cells was performed with Trizol (Invitrogen) according to manufacturer's instructions. RNA was extracted from paraffin-embedded specimens after pulverizing the tumors by using dry-icechilled stainless steel mortar and pestles. The integrity of the RNA was assessed by denaturing agarose gel electrophoresis. qRT-PCR analysis was performed on a panel of FTC samples of human thyroid origin and on cells by using miScript Reverse Transcription Kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany). One µg of total RNA was reverse-transcribed. After a 5-fold dilution, 2 µl of the cDNA were amplifyed by using miScript SYBR[®] Green PCR Kit (Oiagen) following manufacturer's instructions. Primers (miScript Primer Assays; Qiagen) were: Hs miR-191 1 (amplifying human miR-191) and Hs RNU6B 2 (amplifying U6, used as loading control). For CDK6 and PTEN mRNA detection, we reverse transcribed total RNA from cell lines by using QuantiTect[®] Reverse Transcription Kit and the qRT-PCR was performed by using Power SYBR® Green PCR Master Mix (Applied Biosystems, Charleroi, Belgium) and the following primers: CDK6 for 417: 5'-CCGAGTAGTGCATCGCGATCTAA-3' and CDK6 rev 823: 5'-CTTTGCCTAGTTCATCGATATC-3', PTEN for 1823: 5'-GGGGAAGTAAGGACCAGAGAC-3' and PTEN rev 1917: 5'-TCCAGATGATTCTTTAACAGGTAGC -3' and G6PD for: 5'-ACAGAGTGAGCCCTTCTTCAA-3' 5'and G6PD rev: ATAGGAGTTGCGGGCAAAG-3'. G6PD was used as an internal standard for data calibration. The $2^{-\Delta\Delta Ct}$ formula was used for the calculation of differential gene expression.

3.3 Cell cultures and stable transfections

The human thyroid carcinoma WRO cells were grown in Dulbecco's

modified Eagle's medium (Gibco Laboratories) containing 10% fetal bovine serum (GibcoLaboratories), 1% glutamine (Gibco Laboratories), and 1% ampicillin/streptomycin (Gibco Laboratories) in a 5% CO₂ atmosphere.

For stable transfections, 5×10^5 cells were plated in 100 mm plates and 1.8 µg of the pre-miR-191 expressing vector or the empty vector were co-transfected with 0.2 µg CMV-neomicin construct, using FuGENE[®] HD Transfection Reagent (Roche Diagnostics GmgH, Mannheim, Germany), following manufacturer's instructions.

3.4 Plasmids

The Lentivector-based Micro-RNA Precursor construct expressing pre-miR-191 (PreMiR-191) and the corresponding empty vector (pCDH-CMV-MCS-EF1-copGFP) were purchased by System Biosciences (Mountain View, CA) and stably transfected in WRO cells.

For the CDK6-3'UTR luciferase reporter construct, the 1133 bp 3'-UTR region of CDK6 gene, including 2 the putative binding sites for miR-191, was amplified from WRO cells DNA by using the following primers:

5'-FwCDK6: 5'-CCACCACTCCCAACTTGAC-3' and RevCDK6 ATGCAATCTAGACTAGCACCCAGTAAGACATCC-3'. The amplified fragment was cut with XbaI and cloned into pGL3-Control firefly luciferase reporter vector (Promega, Madison, Wisconsin, USA) at the XbaI site (pGL3-CDK6-3'UTR). Deletions of 8 and 7 bp into each of the seed regions of the CDK6 3'UTR construct were introduced by site directed mutagenesis (Eurofins MWG/Operon, Ebersberg Deutschland), in order to generate the mutant constucts Mut1 and Mut2, respectively (Figure 12). A mutant construct, in which both sites were deleted (Mut1+2) was also generated. Renilla luciferase vector (pRL-CMV), for transient transfection efficiency, was from Promega.

3.5 Proliferation and cell cycle analysis

Proliferation was assayed by using the Cell Titer (Promega) colorimetric assay, following manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, 1X 103 cells were plated in each well of a 96-well. The following day, 20 ul of Cell Titer were added to the medium, and the 96-well has been incubated at 37°C for 1 hour and then read in a 96-well plate reader at 450 nm. The experiment was performed in triplicate and assayed for 10 days, every other day.

For Flow cytometric analysis, WROpCDH and WROmiR-191 stable clones were serum starved and analyzed by flow cytometry after 48 h. Cells were harvested in PBS containing 2 mM EDTA, washed once with PBS, and fixed for 2 h in cold ethanol (70%). Fixed cells were washed once in PBS and treated with 25 μ g/ml RNase A in PBS for 30 minutes, then washed again in PBS and stained with 50 μ g/ml propidium iodide (Roche, Basel Switzerland) and 0,1% Nonidet[®]P 40 Substitute (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO). Stained cells were analyzed with a fluorescence activated cell sorter (FACS) Calibur (Becton-Dickinson, Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA), and the data were analyzed using a mod-fit cell cycle analysis program. The measurements were performed in triplicate.

3.6 Protein extraction, western blotting and antibodies

Cells were scraped in ice-cold PBS, and then lysed in ice-cold NP40 lysis buffer (0.5% NP40, 50 mM HEPES (pH 7), 250 mM NaCl,5 mM EDTA, 50 mM NaF, 0.5 mM Na3VO4, 0.5 mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride, Complete inhibitor (Roche)). For Western blotting, 30 micrograms of protein from WROpCDH and WRO miR-191 were electrophoresed in 10% SDS-PAGE minigels and transferred onto Hybond C nitrocellulose membranes (GE Healthcare UK Ltd, Buckinghamshire, UK). The nitrocellulose membranes were incubated with primary antibodies anti-CDK6 (sc-177, Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc., dilution 1: 1000), anti-PTEN (ab32199, Abcam, dilution 1: 500), anti-actin (sc-1616, Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc., Santa Cruz, CA, dilution 1: 3000) or anti GAPDH (sc-32233, Santa Cruz, dilution 1: 5000) at 4°C overnight, and then washed three times with Tris-Buffered Saline Tween-20 (TBS 0.1% Tween). Afterwards, the nitrocellulose membranes were incubated with horseradish peroxydase (HRP)-conjugated donkey anti-rabbit (GE Healthcare UK Ltd, Buckinghamshire, England) (dilution 1: 3000) or donkey anti-goat IgG (Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc.) (dilution 1:6000), respectively, for 1 hr at room temperature. After washing with TBST (TBS 0,1% Tween), blots were visualized by using the Western blotting detection reagents (GE Healthcare UK Ltd).

3.7 Dual-luciferase reporter assay

For dual-luciferase reporter assay, 3x105 WRO cells were co-transfected in 6-well plates with the pGL3-CDK6-3'UTR luciferase vector (400 ng) or with the mutated 3'UTR of CDK6 (Mut1, Mut2 and Mut1+2), together with the Renilla luciferase plasmid (4 ng) and the Pre-MiR-191 expressing constructs or the corresponding empty vector (1.6 µg), by using FuGENE HD Transfection Reagent (Roche Diagnostic Corporation, Indianapolis, IN). The pRL-TK control vector expressing Renilla luciferase (Promega) was used for normalization of cell number and transfection efficiency. Firefly and Renilla luciferase activity was measured 48h after transfection using the Dual-Luciferase Reporter Assay System (Promega) by a Lumat LB 9507 apparatus (Berthold Technologies, Bad Wildbad, Germany).

3.8 Cell migration assays

A wound-induced migration assay (scratch assay) was performed as described previously (Angers-Loustau et al. 1999), with some modifications. Briefly, WROpCDH or WROmiR-191 cell clones were plated to form a monolayer, in presence of serum. The cells were then trypsinized, washed in PBS and allowed to attach on vitronectin-coated 6-well plates. Using a sterile yellow tip, a scratch was made in triplicate. Detached cells were removed, and the scratches were monitored for 24 hours under serum-free conditions. Migration rate was quantified by measuring the distance between the edges of wound and compared at t=0 to t=24h. In addition, a more quantitative haptotactic migration assay was performed essentially as described previously (Keely et al. 1995). Briefly, transwell inserts (8 µm pore size) in triplicates were coated on the underside with vitronectin (5 μ g/ml). 2 x 104 cells were placed in the upper chamber in absence of serum (DMEM + 1%BSA) and allowed to migrate across inserts for 24 hours at 37°C. Unmigrated cells from the upper chamber were removed, and migrated cells in the lower side of the membrane were stained with crystal violet (0,5% in 25% methanol); after washing with PBS, cells were lysed in 1% SDS and the absorbance at 570 nm was measured. Each set of experiments was performed in triplicate. Statistical analysis of the data was performed using the paired Student's t-test.

3.9 Immunohistochemistry

Five µm-thick paraffin sections were cleared in xylene and alcoholrehydrated. After microwave antigen retrieval with citrate buffer, slides were treated with a 0,3% solution of hydrogen peroxidase in methanol to block the endogenous peroxidase activity for 30 min and then washed in phosphate buffer solution before immunoperoxidase staining. The slides were then incubated overnight at 4°C in a humidified chamber with the primary antibody (diluted 1:50 in PBS). Tissue sections were covered with biotinylated antirabbit/anti-mouse immunoglobulins (Dako LSAB2 System) for 20 min, and then stained with streptavidin labeled with peroxidase; the signal was developed by using as substrate the diaminobenzidine (DAB-DAKO) solution containing 0.06 mM DAB and 2 mM hydrogen peroxide in 0.05% PBS pH 7.6 for 5 min. After chromogen development, slides were washed, dehydrated with alcohol and xylene, and mounted with cover slips using a permanent mounting medium. Negative controls were performed by omitting the first antibody.

The proportion of malignant cells positively stained was scored from 0 to 3: 0, no positive cells; 1+, $\leq 10\%$ of positive cells; 2+, 11-50% of positive cells; and 3+, >50% of positive cells.

4. **RESULTS**

4.1 MicroRNA-191 expression is downregulated in thyroid follicular adenomas and carcinomas

In order to investigate the role of miR-191 in thyroid cancer, we analyzed mir-191 expression in 6 normal thyroid tissues and in a panel of thyroid neoplastic samples, including 25 follicular adenomas, 24 follicular carcinomas, 15 PTCs, 8 ATCs and 6 follicular variant of PTCs (FVPTCs), by performing quantitative stem-loop RT-PCR.

As shown in Figure 6, miR-191 is significantly downregulated in all the follicular adenomas (Figure 6A) and carcinomas (Figure 6B) compared to normal thyroid. However, the miR-191 expression levels are significantly lower in the carcinoma samples with respect to the adenomas. Conversely, in most PTCs, miR-191 expression is upregulated (Figure 6C) and it is upregulated just in 50% ATCs (Figure 6D) in comparison with normal thyroid tissues; interestingly, miR-191 expression in FVPTCs is downregulated (Figure 6E), similarly to what observed for FTCs, even though at a lower extent. This result is suggestive of miR-191 downregulation as a signature for a follicular-type behaviour (such as metastasis and blood invasion).



4.2 miR-191 is downregulated in human thyroid carcinoma and retrovirally transformed rat thyroid cell lines

Subsequently, we analysed miR-191 expression in a panel of thyroid carcinoma cell lines of different histotypes, including WRO (from follicular carcinoma), FB2 and BCPAP (from papillary thyroid carcinoma), FRO and FB1 (from anaplastic carcinoma), compared to normal thyroid. As shown in Figure 7A, apart from the BCPAP cell line, a drastic reduction in miR-191 expression with respect to normal thyroid tissue was observed in the thyroid carcinoma cell lines, independently from the histotype.

In order to verify whether miR-191 is a more general event in thyroid neoplastic cell transformation, we analysed miR-191 expression in panel of rat thyroid cells deriving from the transformation of normal differentiated thyroid cells, PC Cl 3 and FRTL5 (Figure 7B), with the following viral oncogenes: v-mos (PC 663), v-raf (PC raf), E1A plus v-raf (PC R15 raf), Ki-ras (PC kiki and FRTL5 Ki MSV), v-ras-Ha (PC Ha-ras) and Polyoma Middle T (PC Py), previously generated in our laboratory (Berlingieri et al., 1995). As shown in Figure 7B, all the transformed cell lines showed a drastic reduction in miR-191 expression in comparison to the normal thyroid cells PC Cl3 and FRTL5, suggesting that miR-191 downregulation may be a general event in thyroid cell transformation.



Figure 7: miR-191 expression in human and rat thyroid cell lines. Quantitative RT-PCR analysis of miR-191 expression in (A) human thyroid cell lines compared to normal thyroid and in (B) normal rat thyroid cell lines (PC Cl3 and FRTL5) and rat thyroid cell transformed by various oncogenes (PC 663, PC RAF, PC R15 RAF, PC KiKi, PC Ha, PC Py, FRTL5 Ki-MSV).
4.3 miR-191 expression affects cell shape, cell proliferation and migration of WRO cells

To define the role of miR-191 downregulation in the process of thyroid carcinogenesis we restored miR-191 expression levels in WRO cells by transfecting them with the PreMiR-191 Lentivector-based Micro-RNA Precursor construct, expressing preMiR-191, or with the corresponding empty vector (pCDH-CMV-MCS-EF1-copGFP), together with a plasmid confering neomycin-resistence. After selection, several GFP-positive clones were picked up, amplified and checked for miR-191 expression (Figure 8B), by quantitative RT-PCR. The selected WROmiR-191 cell clones (2 representative clones are showed in Figure 8A) showed an epithelial-like morphology, being more tightly packed, with respect to mock transfected WRO cells and to WRO cells transfected with the control vector (WRO-pCDH), which had a scattered distribution (Figure 8A). The acquisition of an epithelial phenotype is in agreement with a role of tumor suppressor, hypothesized for miR-191.



In order to demostrate the tumor suppressive activity of miR-191, we assessed the proliferation rate in miR-191 and empty vector transfected WRO cells. The analysis of cell growth revealed a lower proliferation rate of the WRO-miR-191 cell clones in comparison with the cells carrying the empty vector (Figure 9A) or with mock transfected cells (Figure 9A).

To better define the effect of miR-191 expression on cell cycle progression, we used flow cytometric analysis (FACS) to measure the DNA content of WRO miR-191 and WROpCDH cell clones. Transition from G1 to S phase was significantly lower in the WROmiR-191 cell clones than in the WROpCDH cells (Figure 9B). In fact, 19% of WROmiR-191 cells were in S phase and 52% in G0/G1 phase, whereas 24% of WROpCDH cells were in S phase and 45% in G0/G1 phase (Figure 9B).

These results indicate that miR-191 overexpression decreases cell proliferation rate of a thyroid carcinoma cell line, retaining the cells in the G1 phase.



Figure 9: miR-191 reduces proliferation and slows down the G1/S transition in WRO cells. A: The effect of miR-191 on WRO cells proliferation was assayed by Cell Titer. The diagram showes a reduction in proliferation in miR-191 transfected cells compared to cells transfected with the empty vector and to mock transfected cells. B: The effect of miR-191 on cell cycle was assayed by Flow cytometric analysis of WRO cells stably transfected with the miR-191 or the control vector.

Since WROmiR-191 cells appeared less scattered on the cell culture plate, we evaluated cell motility in WROmiR-191 and control cells, by performing "scratch" and transwell chamber assays. As shown in Figure 10A, the migration (% wound closure) was comparable in WROmiR-191 and control cells, when assayed on plastic cell culture plates; conversely, when the scratch was performed on vitronectin treated plates, the motility of the WROmiR-191 cells was reduced (about 31%) compared with control cells (Figura 10A).

Furthermore, we measured the invasive ability of the WRO-mir191 and WRO-pCDH cells by performing a transwell migration assay and as shown in Figure 10B, the ability of WRO cells to invade and cross the polycarbonate Nucleopore filters was reduced by the restoration of the miR-191 expression in WRO cells. This effect was more evident on vitronectin (VN) coating (Figure 10B). In this case the ability of WRO-mir191 cells to cross the membrane was

reduced by 30% compared to WROpCDH cells. This differential behaviour in presence or absence of VN suggest that at least one miR-191 target has to be implicated in the $\alpha_v\beta_3$ -integrin-mediated inhibition.



Figure 10: miR-191 expression reduces cell migration on Vitronectin. A: A wound-induced migration assay, in presence or absence of a vitronectin matrix coating, was performed using WROpCDH and WROmiR-191 cell clones in the absence of serum or growth factors. The extent of cell migration into the wounded area was photographed under phase-contrast microscopy at 0 hour and after 24 hours. Magnification, x100. Data shown are representative of three separate experiments and are diagrammed in the lower panel. Migration rate was quantified by measuring the distance between the edges of wound and compared at t=0 to t=24h. The migration rate is represented as percentages in graphics illustrating the reduction of wound closure in WROmiR-191 cell clones, plated on VN. B: Diagram of transwell assays, performed in presence (right panel) or absence (left panel) of VN coating. Migration is expressed as percent of adsorbance at 570 nm, compared to control cells.

4.4 miR-191 downregulates CDK6 expression

MicroRNAs act on many cellular processes by modulating the expression of mRNA targets. Therefore, to investigate the mechanism by which miR-191 may affect tumorigenesis, cell proliferation and migration, we used bioinformatic tools (mirGen, Target Scan, Pictar and miRanda), to search for potential mRNA targets. We identified several genes involved in DNA replication, cell cycle control and cell death regulation that were potentially targeted by miR-191. Among them, we selected the CDK6 gene, which encodes a catalytic subunit of the protein kinase complex that is important for cell cycle G1 phase progression and G1/S transition (Serrano et al. 1993). We selected this gene also because the activity or amount of CDK6 is elevated in some cancer cells and lymphomas (Costello et al. 1997, Timmermann et al. 1997, Corcoran et al. 1999). Two sites matching the miR-191 seed sequences were predicted in the 3'UTR of the CDK6 gene (Figure 11A). To validate the influence of miR-191 on the CDK6 target, we evaluated the expression of CDK6 protein levels in WRO, WROpCDH and WROmiR-191 cell clones, by Western blot analysis (Figure 11B). The introduction of miR-191 significantly decreased by almost 50%) CDK6 protein level.

Interestingly, there were no significant changes in CDK6 mRNA levels in cells transfected with the miR-191 or with the empty vector (Figure 11C). These results are consistent with post-transcriptional regulation of the CDK6 protein by miR-191 and exclude its role in CDK6 mRNA degradation.



Figure 11: MiR-191 expression downregulates CDK6 protein, but not mRNA expression. A: Alignment of miR-191 with the putative seed sequences in the CDK6 3'-UTR. B: Immunoblots for CDK6 in WRO, WROpCDH and WROmiR-191 cell clones. Immunoblot for α -actin has been used as loading control. C: qRT-PCR analysis of CDK6 mRNA in samples as in B. The fold change values indicate the relative change in CDK6 mRNA expression levels between control and miR-expressing cells, normalized with G6PD.

To determine whether direct interaction between miR-191 and CDK6 mRNA caused the decrease in CDK6 protein expression, we performed luciferase assays. To this aim, we inserted a sequence corresponding to the CDK6 3'UTR downstream of the luciferase gene, by cloning into the pGL3-control vector. This reporter vector was co-transfected into WRO cells, together with the miR-191 expressing construct or the corresponding empty vector. Luciferase activity, measured 48 h later, resulted significantly reduced by miR-191 expression, in a dose-dependent manner, as compared with cells transfected with the control vector (Figure 12B). These results indicate that miR-191 interferes with CDK6 mRNA translation by directly interacting with the 3'UTR. This conclusion is supported by similar experiments in which we used a reporter construct carrying target sites modified by 8 nucleotides-deletion in one or both sites. MiR-191 ability of downregulating luciferase activity was lost when either or both sites were mutated, suggesting that miR-191 acts through interaction with both sites (Figure 12B).

These data show that miR-191 directly downregulate CDK6 protein expression, by interacting with two seed sequences in its 3'UTR.



Figure 12: The 3'-UTR of CDK6 is a target of miR-191. A: The two seed sequences for miR-191 in CDK6-3'UTR, with the respective mutants (Mut1 Mut2). and Mut1+2 contained both modifications. B: Relative luciferase activity in WRO cells transiently transfected with increasing amounts of Lenti-miR-191 or the empty vector (pCDH). The relative activity of firefly luciferase expression was standardized to a transfection control using Renilla luciferase. C: Relative luciferase activity in WRO cells transiently transfected with the LentimiR-191, was assayed in presence of the wild-type CDK6 3'UTR sequence or with the mutants (Mut1, Mut2 and Mut1+2) and compared to the luciferase activity measured with the empty (pCDH) vector.

4.5 CDK6 overexpression inversely correlates with miR-191 in thyroid tumors

To understand if the CDK6 targeting by miR-191 has a pathological role in thyroid tumorigenesis, we evaluated the expression of the CDK6 protein in 20 thyroid tissue specimens (5 normal thyroid tissues, 5 follicular adenomas, 5 follicular carcinomas, and 5 papillary carcinomas) by immunohistochemical analysis. As shown in Figure 13, we found that CDK6 is not detectable in thyrocytes from normal glands (Figure 13A) (5 out of 5) and is weakly expressed only in 1 out of 5 PTCs (Figure 13C), with few focally distributed cvtoplasmic-positive tumour cells (20%). In contrast, we detected clear cytoplasmic and nuclear CDK6 stainings in 4 out of 5 follicular adenomas (Figure 13B), in more than 50% cells and in 3 out of 5 follicular carcinomas (Figure 13D). The immunohistochemical results are summarized in the table of Figure 13. Thus, CDK6 expression is inversely related to miR-191 levels in thyroid carcinomas and this inverse correlation has, at least in part, a pathogenic role in thyroid cancerogenesis. Interestingly, PTCs showed very faint CDK6 immuostainings, identifying the miR-191 downreguation/CDK6 overexpression as peculiar to follicular thyroid cancers.



Histotype	Number of cases	Number of samples with the indicated grade of positivity				
		0	1+	2+	3+	
Normal Thyroid tissues	5	5	0	0	0	
Follicular Adenomas	5	0	0	1	4	
Papillary Carcinomas	5	0	4	1	0	
Follicular Carcinomas	5	0	0	2	3	

Figure 13: Immunohistochemical analysis for CDK6 in normal and malignant thyroid tissues. Representative anti-CDK6 immunostainings of a normal thyroid (A), a follicular thyroid adenoma (B), a thyroid papillary carcinoma (C) and thyroid follicular carcinoma (D). (Magnification: 200 x). E: Table summarizing the results of CDK6 immunohistochemistry on thyroid tumors. The proportion of malignant cells positively stained was scored from 0 to 3: 0, no positive cells; 1+, $\leq 10\%$ of positive cells; 2+, 11-50% of positive cells; and 3+, >50% of positive cells.

5. Discussion

Mature functional miRNAs of approximately 22 nucleotides, that are generated from long primary miRNA (pri-miRNA) transcripts, control gene expression at the post-transcriptional level by degrading or repressing target mRNAs. Some miRNAs aberrantly expressed in cancer have been well documented (Chan et al., 2005; Pallante et al., 2006; Garzon et al., 2008). They were found to regulate the expression of signaling molecules, such as cytokines, growth factors, transcription factors, and proapoptotic and antiapoptotic genes.

In our study we have investigated the role of miR-191 in thyroid neoplasias. We have reported that miR-191 was significantly downregulated in TA and FTC with a fold change higher in FTCs. Conversely, miR-191 was upregulated in PTCs, whereas it was up- or downregulated in ATCs, suggesting that miR-191 downregulation is specific for the pathway leading to follicular neoplastic phenotype. Even though the opposite pattern of miR-191 expression in FTC and PTCs might appear contradictory, a similar situation has been already described by Aldred and colleagues (Aldred et al., 2004), which found that IGFBP6 is overexpressed in PTCs and downregulated in FTCs. Moreover, these Authors found that PTCs were characterized by the overexpression of CITED1 (Cbp/p300-interacting transactivator): a consensus sequence for p300 and cEBP/beta is found in the miR-191 promoter region (Battista S., unpublished results) and might be responsible of miR-191 upregulatio in PTCs. Downregulation of miR-191 in TA (thyroid adenoma) with respect to normal thyroid indicated that miR-191 downregulation may be an early event in thyroid carcinogenesis. This hypothesis is consistent with data showing that miR-191 is found downregulated in lungs of rats exposed to environmental cigarette smoke (ECS) (Izzotti et al., 2009) and in pre-cancerous azoxymethane-(AOM)-induced colon lesions in rats (Davidson et al., 2009). This precocious downregulation of miR-191 may be suggestive not just of an early event, but also, on the other hand, of a protective, anti-cancer effect associated to its expression. Such a role is supported by data showing that the chemoprotective effect of nutritional bioactives (such as fish oil) is mediated by the up-regulation of miR-191 (and other miRNAs) (Davidson et al., 2009). The involvement of miR-191 downregulation in thyroid carcinogenesis seems validated by functional studies. Indeed, we show that miR-191 possesses antiproliferative potential and regulates cell cycle transition from G1 to S in thyroid follicular carcinoma derived cell lines; in these cells, miR-191 also induced morphological changes and reduced migration. In order to identify the

mechanism by which miR-191 may affect part or all these processes, we looked for possible targets. We identified CDK6 mRNA as a miR-191 target. Indeed, miR-191 overexpression reduces the CDK6 protein levels and the luciferase activity of about 50%. Moreover, the deletion of few nucleotides in either or both the seed sequences in CDK6 3'-UTR leads to the inhibition of the miR-191 activity.

Consistently, in this study and in others, an increased CDK6 expression is observed in thyroid carcinomas (Kebebew et al., 2006). Here we show that CDK6 overexpression is tightly related to miR-191 downregulation in human thyroid tumors, being PTCs almost negative. These data confirm the functional role of miR-191 in thyroid cancerogenesis, suggesting that the inverse correlation between miR-191 and CDK6 expression may be indicative of a follicular phenotype.

CDK6 has proto-oncogenic properties, and its activity is carefully regulated at multiple levels, as misregulation can induce unscheduled proliferation, and genomic and chromosomal instability. CDK4/CDK6, in complex with D-type cyclins (D1, D2, or D3), regulate the G1/S phase transition. Elevated activity of CDK6 may result in hyperphosphorylation of the retinoblastoma protein and, therefore, compromise its negative growth-regulatory activity (Harbour et al., 1999). Accordingly, restoration of miR-191 expression produces a cell phenotype similar to that induced by CDK6 inhibition, leading to retention in the G1 phase of the cell cycle and inhibition of cell migration on vitronectin (Alhaja et al., 2005).

The potential use of micro-RNAs in cancer therapy would take advantage of theitr target multiplicity. Indeed, our in vitro preliminary results suggest that replacement therapy with miR-191 might affect, beside the cyclins circle, the PTEN/PI3K/AKT pathway, a pathway identified as an important target for drug discovery (Carnero et al., 2008). In fact, we observed that, whereas WRO cells express low levels of PTEN mRNA and protein, transfection with a miR-191 expressing construct upregulates PTEN both at mRNA an protein level, compared to empty vector transfected cells. Loss of PTEN activity plays a role both in familiar (Cowden disease) and sporadic thyroid carcinomas (reviewed in Paes and Ringel 2008). Mechanisms for its inactivation include intragenic PTEN mutations, loss of heterozygosity (LOH) at the PTEN locus, promoter hypermethylation (mostly in follicular thyroid cancer), inappropriate subcellular compartimentalization.

Since the PTEN-PI3K-AKT pathway appears to play a prominent role in advanced forms of the disease, and hence likely represents an important focus for development of targeted therapies, future experiments will aim at investigating the mechanism of miR-191-induced PTEN expression. Bio-informatically predicted miR-191 targets include genes coding for transcription factors inhibiting PTEN trascription (such as pCAF and FOXO1), as well as protein kinases responsible of PTEN phosphorylation and degradation (Casein kinase 2 and GSK3). One or all of these targets, if validated, might mediate the mir-191 induced PTEN overexpression.

The association between miR-191 and PTEN expression has also important implication concerning lung cancerogenesis. In fact, miR-191 is downregulated in rats treated with environmental cigarette smoke (ECS) (Izzotti et al. 2009). Smoke induces PTEN downregulation both in vivo and in vitro (Shaykhiev et al., 2010) and loss of PTEN expression is a poor prognostic factor for patients with NSCLC (Tang et al 2006). It will be interesting to investigate if PTEN is a

downstream indirect target of miR-191 downregulation in lung cancerogenesis and if a miR-191 replacement therapy might have protective effects.



Figura 14: MiR-191 reintroduction induces PTEN overexpression. A: Immunoblots for PTEN in WROpCDH and WROmiR-191 cell clones. Immunoblot for GAPD has been used as loading control. B: qRT-PCR analysis of PTEN mRNA in samples as in A. The fold change values indicate the relative change in PTEN mRNA expression levels between control and miR-expressing cells, normalized with G6PD.

6. CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion the data reported here demonstrate that miR-191 is specifically downregulated in benign and malignant tumors of follicular histotype, with a fold-change that is significantly higher in follicular carcinomas with respect to adenomas. Conversely, in most PTCs and in 50% ATC miR-191 expression is upregulated, whereas, it is downregulated in FVPTCs, similarly to what observed for FTCs, suggesting that miR-191 downregulation may be a signature for a follicular-type behaviour and it could represent an ancillary diagnostic tool to discriminate the follicular neoplastic phenotype.

Consistent with a putative tumour suppressor role of miR-191 in the development of thyroid neoplasias of the follicular histotype, we demonstrate that restoration of miR-191 expression in a follicular thyroid cancer cell line reduces cell growth, migration and cell proliferation rate, retaining the cells in the G1 phase of the cell cycle.

Furthermore, we found that miR-191 negatively regulated the expression of CDK6, protein involved in cell cycle control, at the post-transcriptional level, without mRNA degradation. Therefore, CDK6 targeting might mediate the effect of miR-191 on cell-cycle.

Finally, in follicular adenomas and carcinomas, we immunohistochemically detected CDK6 over-expression and demonstrated that it is inversely related to miR-191 levels in thyroid carcinomas, suggesting that miR-191 may contribute to thyroid cancerogenesis by controlling CDK6 expression.

Moreover, our preliminary data suggest that the reintroduction of miR-191 induces PTEN expression

Even though the mechanism leading to PTEN upregulation needs to be further investigated, we can speculate that miR-191 might exert its anti-oncogenic effect also by targeting the PTEN/PI3K/AKT pathway.

If this double control is confirmed, miR-191 might represent an additional molecule for cancer thyroid therapy

REFERENCES

- Akao Y, Nakagawa Y, Naoe T. let-7 microRNA functions as a potential growth suppressor in human colon cancer cells. *Biol. Pharm. Bull.* 2006; 29:903–6.
- Bartel DP. MicroRNAs: genomics, biogenesis, mechanism, and function. *Cell*. 2004; 116:281-297.
- Bartel DP. MicroRNAs: target recognition and regulatory functions. Cell. 2009; 136:215-233.
- Bartel DP & Chen CZ. Micromanagers of gene expression: the potentially widespread influence of metazoan microRNAs. *Nature Rev. Genet.* 2004; 5:396–400.
- Basolo F, Caligo MA, Pinchera A, Fedeli F, Baldanzi A, Miccoli P, Iacconi P, Fontanini G, Pacini F. Cyclin D1 overexpression in thyroid carcinomas: relation with clinicopathological parameters, retinoblastoma gene product, and Ki67 labeling index. *Thyroid*. 2000;10:741–746.
- Bentwich I, Avniel A, Karov Y, Aharonov R, Gilad S, Barad O, Barzilai A, Einat P, Einav U, Meiri E, Sharon E, Spector Y, Bentwich Z. Identification of hundreds of conserved and nonconserved human microRNAs. Nat Genet. 2005;37:766-770.
- Berezikov E, Guryev V, van de Belt J, Wienholds E, Plasterk RH, Cuppen E. Phylogenetic shadowing and computational identification of human microRNA genes. Cell. 2005;120:21-24.
- Bloomston M, Frankel Frankel WL, Petrocca F, Volinia S, Alder H, Hagan JP, Liu CG, Bhatt D, Taccioli C, Croce CM. MicroRNA expression patterns to differentiate
- pancreatic adenocarcinoma from normal pancreas and chronic pancreatitis. JAMA. 2007;297:1901-8.
- Boehm M, Slack FJ. MicroRNA control of lifespan and metabolism. Cell Cycle. 2006;5:837-840.
- Bohnsack MT, Czaplinski K, Gorlich D. Exportin 5 is a RanGTP-dependent dsRNA-binding protein that mediates nuclear export of premiRNAs. *RNA* 2004;10:185–91.
- Brabant G, Hoang-Vu C, Cetin Y, Dralle H, Scheumann G, Mölne J, Hansson G, Jansson S, Ericson LE, Nilsson M. E-cadherin: a differentiation marker in thyroid malignancies. *Cancer Res.* 1993;53:4987–499.
- Brzezinski J, Migodzinski A, Gosek A, Tazbir J & Dedecjus M. Cyclin E expression in papillary thyroid carcinoma: relation to staging. *Int. J. Cancer* 2004; 109:102–105.
- Brzezinski J, Migodzinski A, Toczek A, Tazbir J & Dedecjus M. Patterns of cyclin E, retinoblastoma protein, and p21Cip1/WAF1 immunostaining in the oncogenesis of papillary thyroid carcinoma. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 2005; 11:1037–1043.
- Bullrich F, Fujii H, Calin G, Mabuchi H, Negrini M, Pekarsky Y, Rassenti L, Alder H, Reed JC, Keating MJ, Kipps TJ, Croce CM. Characterization of the 13q14 tumor suppressor locus in CLL: identification of ALT1, an alternative splice variant of the LEU2 gene. *Cancer Res.* 2001;61:6640–48.

- Calin GA, Cimmino A, Fabbri M, Ferracin M, Wojcik SE, Shimizu M, Taccioli C, Zanesi N, Garzon R, Aqeilan RI, Alder H, Volinia S, Rassenti L, Liu X, Liu CG, Kipps TJ, Negrini M, Croce CM. MiR-15a and miR-16-1 cluster functions in human leukemia. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA.* 2008;105:5166–71.
- Calin GA, Dumitru CD, Shimizu M, Bichi R, Zupo S, Noch E, Aldler H, Rattan S, Keating M, Rai K, Rassenti L, Kipps T, Negrini M, Bullrich F, Croce CM. Frequent deletions and down-regulation of micro-RNA genes miR15 and miR16 at 13q14 in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sc. USA*. 2002;99:15524–29.
- Calin GA, Ferracin M, Cimmino A, Di Leva G, Shimizu M, Wojcik SE, Iorio MV, Visone R, Sever NI, Fabbri M, Iuliano R, Palumbo T, Pichiorri F, Roldo C, Garzon R, Sevignani C, Rassenti L, Alder H, Volinia S, Liu CG, Kipps TJ, Negrini M, Croce CM. A microRNA signature associated with prognosis and progression in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2005;353:1793–801.
- Calin GA, Sevignani C, Dumitru CD, Hyslop T, Noch E, Yendamuri S, Shimizu M, Rattan S, Bullrich F, Negrini M, Croce CM. Human microRNA genes are frequently located at fragile sites and genomic regions involved in cancers. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 2004;101:2999–3004.
- Carcangiu ML, Zampi G & Rosai J. Poorly differentiated ('insular') thyroid carcinoma. A reinterpretation of Langhans' 'wuchernde Struma'. *Am. J. Surg. Pathol.* 1984; 8: 655–668.
- Carleton M, Cleary MA, Linsley PS. MicroRNAs and cell cycle regulation. Cell Cycle. 2007;6:2127-2132.

Carnero A, Blanco-Aparicio C, Renner O, Link W, Leal JF. The PTEN/PI3K/AKT signalling pathway in cancer, therapeutic implications. Curr Cancer Drug Targets. 2008;8(3):187-98.

- Cerrato A, Fulciniti F, Avallone A, Benincasa G, Palombini L, Grieco M. β- and γ-catenin expression in thyroid carcinomas. *J. Pathol.* 1998;185:267–272.
- Chan JA, Krichevsky AM, Kosik KS. MicroRNA-21 is an antiapoptotic factor in human glioblastoma cells. *Cancer Res.* 2005; 65:6029–33.
- Chang TC, Wentzel EA, Kent OA, Ramachandran K, Mullendore M, Lee KH, Feldmann G, Yamakuchi M, Ferlito M, Lowenstein CJ, Arking DE, Beer MA, Maitra A, Mendell JT. Transactivation of miR-34a by p53 broadly influences gene expression and promotes apoptosis. *Mol. Cell.* 2007;26:745–52.
- Chendrimada TP, Gregory RI, Kumaraswamy E, Norman J, Cooch N, Nishikura K, Shiekhattar R. TRBP recruits the Dicer complex to Ago2 for microRNA processing and gene silencing. *Nature*. 2005;436:740–44.
- Ciafre SA, Galardi S, Mangiola A, Ferracin M, Liu CG, Sabatino G, Negrini M, Maira G, Croce CM, Farace MG. Extensive modulation of a set of microRNAs in primary glioblastoma. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 2005;334:1351–58.
- Ciampi R, Knauf JA, Kerler R, Gandhi M, Zhu Z, Nikiforova MN, Rabes HM, Fagin JA, Nikiforov YE.Oncogenic AKAP9–BRAF fusion is a novel mechanism of MAPK pathway activation in thyroid cancer. *J. Clin. Invest.* 2005;115:94–101.

- Cimmino A, Calin GA, Fabbri M, Iorio MV, Ferracin M, Shimizu M, Wojcik SE, Aqeilan RI, Zupo S, Dono M, Rassenti L, Alder H, Volinia S, Liu CG, Kipps TJ, Negrini M, Croce CM. miR-15 and miR-16 induce apoptosis by targeting BCL2. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 2006;102:13944–49.
- Costinean S, Zanesi N, Pekarsky Y, Tili E, Volinia S, Heerema N, Croce CM. Pre-B cell proliferation and lymphoblastic leukemia/highgrade lymphoma in Eμ-miR155 transgenic mice. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 2006;103:7024–29.
- Davies H, Bignell GR, Cox C, Stephens P, Edkins S, Clegg S, Teague J, Woffendin H, Garnett MJ, Bottomley W, Davis N, Dicks E, Ewing R, Floyd Y, Gray K, Hall S, Hawes R, Hughes J, Kosmidou V, Menzies A, Mould C, Parker A, Stevens C, Watt S, Hooper S, Wilson R, Jayatilake H, Gusterson BA, Cooper C, Shipley J, Hargrave D, Pritchard-Jones K, Maitland N, Chenevix-Trench G, Riggins GJ, Bigner DD, Palmieri G, Cossu A, Flanagan A, Nicholson A, Ho JW, Leung SY, Yuen ST, Weber BL, Seigler HF, Darrow TL, Paterson H, Marais R, Marshall CJ, Wooster R, Stratton MR, Futreal PA. Mutations of the *BRAF* gene in human cancer. *Nature*. 2002;417:949–954.
- DeLellis, R. A., Lloyd R. V., Heitz, P. U. & Eng, C. World Health Organization Classification of Tumours. Pathology and Genetics of Tumours of Endocrine Organs. IARC Press, Lyon, 2004.
- Diederichs S, Haber DA. Dual role for argonautes in microRNA processing and posttranscriptional regulation of microRNA expression. *Cell.* 2007; 131:1097–108.
- Döehner H, Stilgenbauer S, Benner A, Leupolt E, Kröber A, Bullinger L, Döhner K, Bentz M, Lichter P. Genomic aberrations and survival in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. N. Engl. J. Med.. 2000;343:1910–16.
- Downward J. Targeting RAS signalling pathways in cancer therapy. *Nature Rev. Cancer*. 2003; 3:11–22.
- Ezzat ,. Zheng L, Kolenda J, Safarian A, Freeman JL, Asa SL.Prevalence of activating ras mutations in morphologically characterized thyroid nodules. *Thyroid*. 1996;6:409–416.
- Fabbri M, Garzon R, Cimmino A, Liu Z, Zanesi N, Callegari E, Liu S, Alder H, Costinean S, Fernandez-Cymering C, Volinia S, Guler G, Morrison CD, Chan KK, Marcucci G, Calin GA, Huebner K, Croce CM. MicroRNA-29 family reverts aberrant methylation in lung cancer by targeting DNA methyltransferases 3A and 3B. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 2007;104:15805–10.
- Frankel LB, Christoffersen NR, Jacobsen A, Lindow M, Krogh A, Lund AH. Programmed cell death 4 (PDCD4) is an important functional target of the microRNA miR-21 in breast cancer cells. J. Biol. Chem. 2008;283:1026–33.
- Garcia-Rostan G, Camp RL, Herrero A, Carcangiu ML, Rimm DL, Tallini G. β-catenin dysregulation in thyroid neoplasms: down-regulation, aberrant nuclear expression, and *CTNNB1* exon 3 mutations are markers for aggressive tumor phenotypes and poor prognosis. *Am. J. Pathol.* 2001;158:987–996.
- Garcia-Rostan G, Zhao H, Camp RL, Pollan M, Herrero A, Pardo J, Wu R, Carcangiu ML, Costa J, Tallini G.*ras* mutations are associated with aggressive tumor phenotypes and poor prognosis in thyroid cancer. J. Clin. Oncol.2003;21:3226–3235.

- Garzon R, Fabbri M, Cimmino A, Calin GA, Croce CM. MicroRNA expression and function in cancer. Trends Mol Med. 2006;12:580-587.
- Garzon R, Volinia S, Liu CG, Fernandez-Cymering C, Palumbo T, Pichiorri F, Fabbri M, Coombes K, Alder H, Nakamura T, Flomenberg N, Marcucci G, Calin GA, Kornblau SM, Kantarjian H, Bloomfield CD, Andreeff M, Croce CM. MicroRNA signatures associated with cytogenetics and prognosis in acute myeloid leukemia. *Blood*. 2008;111:3183–89.
- Gasbarri A, Sciacchitano S, Marasco A, Papotti M, Di Napoli A, Marzullo A, Yushkov P, Ruco L, Bartolazzi A. Detection and molecular characterisation of thyroid cancer precursor lesions in a specific subset of Hashimoto's thyroiditis. *Br. J. Cancer.* 2004;91:1096–1104.
- Hammond S, Bernstein E, Beach D, Hannon GJ. An RNA-directed nuclease mediates posttranscriptional gene silencing in *Drosophila* cells. *Nature*. 2000;404:293–329.
- Harach HR, Escalante DA & Day ES. Thyroid cancer and thyroiditis in Salta, Argentina: a 40yr study in relation to iodine prophylaxis. *Endocr. Pathol.* 2002; 13:175–181.
- Harfe BD. MicroRNAs in vertebrate development. Curr Opin Genet Dev. 2005;15:410-415.
- Haselkorn T, Stewart SL & Horn-Ross PL. Why are thyroid cancer rates so high in southeast asian women living in the United States? The bay area thyroid cancer study. *Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev.* 2003; 12:144–150.
- He L, He X, Lim LP, de Stanchina E, Xuan Z, Liang Y, Xue W, Zender L, Magnus J, Ridzon D, Jackson AL, Linsley PS, Chen C, Lowe SW, Cleary MA, Hannon GJ. A microRNA component of the p53 tumour suppressor network. *Nature*.2007;447:1130–34.
- Hemminki K, Eng C & Chen B. Familial risks for nonmedullary thyroid cancer. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 2005; 90:5747–5753.
- Hosal SA, Apel RL, Freeman JL, Azadian A, Rosen IB, LiVolsi VA, Asa SL. Immunohistochemical localization of p53 in human thyroid neoplasms: correlation with biological behavior. *Endocr. Pathol.* 1997;8:21–28.
- Hossain M, Kuo T, Saunders GF.miR-17-5p regulates breast cancer cell proliferation by inhibiting translation of AIB1 mRNA. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 2006; 26:8191–201.
- Hua Z, Lv Q, Ye W, Wong CK, Cai G, Gu D, Ji Y, Zhao C, Wang J, Yang BB and Zhang Y. MiRNA-directed regulation of VEGF and other angiogenic factors under hypoxia, *PLoS ONE* 2006; 1, e116.
- Huang H, Gumireddy K, Schrier M, le Sage C, Nagel R, Nair S, Egan DA, Li A, Huang G, Klein-Szanto AJ, Gimotty PA, Katsaros D, Coukos G, Zhang L, Puré E, Agami R. Nat. Cell Biol. 2008;10:202–10.
- Huang Y. et al. Gene expression in papillary thyroid carcinoma reveals highly consistent profiles. Proc. Natl Acad. Sci. USA 98, 15044–15049 (2001).
- Hundahl S A, Fleming ID, Fremgen AM & Menck HR. A National Cancer Data Base report on 53,856 cases of thyroid carcinoma treated in the U. S., 1985–1995. Cancer 1998; 83:2638– 2648.

- Hunt, J. L. *et al.* Molecular evidence of anaplastic transformation in coexisting welldifferentiated and anaplastic carcinomas of the thyroid. *Am. J. Surg. Pathol.* 27, 1559–1564 (2003).
- Hwang HW, Wentzel EA, Mendell JA. A hexanucleotide element directs microRNA nuclear import. Science. 2007; 315:97–100.
- Iorio MV, Ferracin M, Liu CG, et al. 2005. MicroRNA gene expression deregulation in human breast cancer. Cancer Res. 65:7065–70.
- Johnson SM, Grosshans H, Shingara J, et al. 2005. RAS is regulated by the let-7 microRNA family. *Cell* 120:635–47
- Kato N, Tsuchiya T, Tamura G & Motoyama T. E-cadherin expression in follicular carcinoma of the thyroid. *Pathol. Int.* 2002; 52:13–18.
- Kawabata W. *et al.* Estrogen receptors (α and β) and 17 β -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 1 and 2 in thyroid disorders: possible *in situ* estrogen synthesis and actions. *Mod. Pathol.* 16, 437–444 (2003).
- Kazakov VS, Demidchik EP & Astakhova LN. Thyroid cancer after Chernobyl. *Nature*. 1992; 359: 21.
- Kebebew E, Greenspan FS, Clark OH, Woeber KA & McMillan A. Anaplastic thyroid carcinoma. Treatment outcome and prognostic factors. *Cancer*. 2005; 103:1330–1335.
- Khoo ML, Beasley NJ, Ezzat S, Freeman JL & Asa SL. Overexpression of cyclin D1 and underexpression of p27 predict lymph node metastases in papillary thyroid carcinoma. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 2002; 87:1814–1818.
- Khoo M L, Ezzat S, Freeman JL & Asa SL. Cyclin D1 protein expression predicts metastatic behavior in thyroid papillary microcarcinomas but is not associated with gene amplification. *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 2002; 87:1810–1813.
- Kluiver J, Poppema S, de Jong D, Blokzijl T, Harms G, Jacobs S, Kroesen BJ, van den Berg A. BIC and miR-155 are highly expressed in Hodgkin, primary

mediastinal and diffuse large B cell lymphomas. J. Pathol. 2005;207:243-49.

- Kondo T, Ezzat S, Asa SL. Pathogenetic mechanisms in thyroid follicular-cell neoplasia. Nat Rev Cancer. 2006;6(4):292-306. Review.
- Krutzfeldt J, Rajewsky N, Braich R, Rajeev KG, Tuschl T, Manoharan M, Stoffel M. Silencing of microRNAs in vivo with 'antagomirs'. *Nature*. 2005;438:685–89.
- Lane DP, Benchimol S. p53: oncogene or antioncogene? Genes Dev. 1990;4:1-8.
- Lee ML, Chen GG, Vlantis AC, Tse GM, Leung BC, van Hasselt CA.Induction of thyroid papillary carcinoma cell proliferation by estrogen is associated with an altered expression of Bcl-xL. *Cancer J.* 2005;11:113–121.
- Lee RC, Feinbaum RL & Ambros V. The *C. elegans* heterochronic gene *lin4* encodes small RNAs with antisense complementarity to lin14. *Cell*. 1993;75:843–854.

- Lee Y, Ahn C, Han J, Choi H, Kim J, Yim J, Lee J, Provost P, Rådmark O, Kim S, Kim VN. The nuclear RNase III Drosha initiates microRNA processing. *Nature*. 2003;425:415–19.
- Lee Y, Kim M, Han J, Yeom KH, Lee S, Baek SH, Kim VN. MicroRNA genes are transcribed by RNA polymerase II. EMBO J. 2004;23:4051–60.
- Lee YS, Dutta A.. The tumor suppressor microRNA let-7 represses the HMGA2 oncogene. *Genes Dev.* 2007; 21:1025–30.
- Lindor NM & Greene MH. The concise handbook of family cancer syndromes. Mayo Familial Cancer Program. J. Natl Cancer Inst. 1998;90:1039–1071.
- Linsley PS, Schelter J, Burchard J, et al. 2007. Transcripts targeted by the microRNA-16 family cooperatively regulate cell cycle progression. *Mol. Cell Biol.* 27:2240–52.
- Liu S, Semenciw R, Ugnat AM & Mao Y. Increasing thyroid cancer incidence in Canada, 1970–1996: time trends and age-period-cohort effects. *Br. J. Cancer.* 2001; 85:1335–1339.
- Liu W, Asa SL & Ezzat S. 1α, 25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 targets PTEN-dependent fibronectin expression to restore thyroid cancer cell adhesiveness. *Mol. Endocrinol.* 2005: 19;2349–2357.
- LiVolsi VA & Asa SL. The demise of follicular carcinoma of the thyroid gland. *Thyroid.* 1994; 4:233–236.
- Lu J, Getz G, Miska EA, Alvarez-Saavedra E, Lamb J, Peck D, Sweet-Cordero A, Ebert BL, Mak RH, Ferrando AA, Downing JR, Jacks T, Horvitz HR, Golub TR. MicroRNA expression profiles classify human cancers. *Nature*. 2005;435:834–38.
- Lupoli G, Vitale G, Caraglia M, Fittipaldi MR, Abbruzzese A, Tagliaferri P, Bianco AR. Familial papillary thyroid microcarcinoma: a new clinical entity. *Lancet.* 1999;353:637–639.
- Ma L, Teruya-Feldstein J, Weinberg RA. Tumour invasion and metastasis initiated by microRNA-10b in breast cancer. *Nature* . 2007; 449:682–88.
- Martin JH. Neuroanatomy: Text and Atlas 2nd edn (Appleton & Lange, Stamford, Connecticut,1996.
- Inui M, Martello G & Piccolo S. MicroRNA control of signal transduction *Nature Reviews* Molecular Cell Biology. 2010; 11:252-263.
- Mendell JT. miRiad roles for the miR-17-92 cluster in development and disease. *Cell*. 2008; 133:217–22.
- Meng F, Henson R, Wehbe-Janek H, Ghoshal K, Jacob ST, Patel T. MicroRNA-21 regulates expression of the PTEN tumor suppressor gene in human hepatocellular cancer. *Gastroenterology*. 2007;133:647–58.
- Metzler M, Wilda M, Busch K, Viehmann S, Borkhardt A. High expression of precursor microRNA-155/BIC RNA in children with Burkitt lymphoma. *Genes Chrom. Cancer.* 2004;39:167–69.

- Mott JL, Kobayashi S, Bronk SF, Gores GJ. Mir-29 regulates Mcl-1 protein expression and apoptosis. *Oncogene*. 2007;26:6133–40.
- Nakamura T, Canaani E, Croce CM. Oncogenic All1 fusion proteins target Drosha-mediated microRNA processing. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 2007; 104:10980–85.
- Namba H, Nakashima M, Hayashi T, Hayashida N, Maeda S, Rogounovitch TI, Ohtsuru A, Saenko VA, Kanematsu T, Yamashita S. Clinical implication of hot spot BRAF mutation, V599E, in papillary thyroid cancers. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 2003;88:4393–4397.
- Nikiforov YE, Rowland JM, Bove KE, Monforte-Munoz H & Fagin JA. Distinct pattern of *ret* oncogene rearrangements in morphological variants of radiation-induced and sporadic thyroid papillary carcinomas in children. *Cancer Res.* 1997; 57:1690–1694.
- Nikiforova MN, Kimura ET, Gandhi M, Biddinger PW, Knauf JA, Basolo F, Zhu Z, Giannini R, Salvatore G, Fusco A, Santoro M, Fagin JA, Nikiforov YE. *BRAF* mutations in thyroid tumors are restricted to papillary carcinomas and anaplastic or poorly differentiated carcinomas arising from papillary carcinomas. *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 2003;88:5399–5404.
- O'Donnell KA, Wentzel EA, Zeller KI, Dang CV and Mendell JT. c-Myc-regulated microRNAs modulate E2F1 expression, *Nature* 2005; *435*:839–843.
- Onda M, Nagai H, Yoshida A, Miyamoto S, Asaka S, Akaishi J, Takatsu K, Nagahama M, Ito K, Shimizu K, Emi M. Up-regulation of transcriptional factor E2F1 in papillary and anaplastic thyroid cancers. J. Hum. Genet. 2004;49:312–318.
- Ota A, Tagawa H, Karnan S, Tsuzuki S, Karpas A, Kira S, Yoshida Y, Seto M. Identification and characterization of a novel gene, C13orf25, as a target for 13q31-q32 amplification in malignant lymphoma. *Cancer Res.* 2004;64:3087–95.
- Paes JE, Ringel MD Dysregulation of the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase pathway in thyroid neoplasia. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am. 2008;37(2):375-87.
- Pallante P, Visone R, Ferracin M, Ferraro A, Berlingieri MT, Troncone G, Chiappetta G, Liu CG, Santoro M, Negrini M, Croce CM, Fusco A. MicroRNA deregulation in human thyroid papillary carcinomas. Endocrine-Related Cancer. 2006; 13:497–508.
- Parkin DM, Bray F, Ferlay J & Pisani P. Global cancer statistics, 2002. CA Cancer J. Clin. 2005; 55:74–108.
- Pasquinelli AE, Hunter S, Bracht J. MicroRNAs: a developing story. Curr Opin Genet Dev. 2005;15:200-205.
- Pedersen-Bjergaard J, Pedersen M, Roulston D, Philip P. Different genetic pathways in leukemogenesis for patients presenting with therapy-related myelodysplasia and therapyrelated acute myeloid leukemia. *Blood.* 1995;86:3542–52.
- Pekarsky Y, Santanam Santanam U, Cimmino A, Palamarchuk A, Efanov A, Maximov V, Volinia S, Alder H, Liu CG, Rassenti L, Calin GA, Hagan JP, Kipps T, Croce CM. TCL1 expression in CLL is regulated by miR-29 and miR-181. *Cancer Res.* 2006;66:11590–93.

- Petrocca R, Visone R, Onelli MR, Shah MH, Nicoloso MS, de Martino I, Iliopoulos D, Pilozzi E, Liu CG, Negrini M, Cavazzini L, Volinia S, Alder H, Ruco LP, Baldassarre G, Croce CM, Vecchione A.E2F1-regulated microRNAs impair TGFβ-dependent cell cycle arrest and apoptosis in gastric cancer. *Cancer Cell*. 2008;13:272–86.
- Poy MN, Eliasson L, Krutzfeldt J, Kuwajima S, Ma X, Macdonald PE, Pfeffer S, Tuschl T, Rajewsky N, Rorsman P, Stoffel M. A pancreatic islet-specific microRNA regulates insulin secretion. *Nature*. 2004;432:226–30.
- Prasad ML, Huang Y, Pellegata NS, de la Chapelle, A & Kloos RT. Hashimoto's thyroiditis with papillary thyroid carcinoma (PTC)-like nuclear alterations express molecular markers of PTC. *Histopathology*. 2004;45:39–46.
- Raveche ES, Salerno E, Scaglione BJ, Manohar V, Abbasi F, Lin YC, Fredrickson T, Landgraf P, Ramachandra S, Huppi K, Toro JR, Zenger VE, Metcalf RA, Marti GE. Abnormal microRNA-16 locus with synteny to human 13q14 linked to CLL in NZB mice. *Blood*. 2007;109:5079–86.
- Raver-Shapira N, Marciano E, Meiri E, Spector Y, Rosenfeld N, Moskovits N, Bentwich Z, Oren M. Transcriptional activation of miR-34a contributes to p53-mediated apoptosis. *Mol. Cell*. 2007;26:731–43.
- Reinhart BJ, Slack FJ, Basson M, Pasquinelli AE, Bettinger JC, Rougvie AE, Horvitz HR, Ruvkun G. The 21-nucleotide *let-7* RNA regulates developmental timing in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Nature*. 2000;403:901–906.
- Rodriguez A, Griffiths-Jones S, Ashurst JL, Bradley A. Identification of mammalian microRNA host genes and transcription units. *Genome Res.* 2004;14:1902–10.
- Rodriguez JM, Parrilla P, Moreno A, Sola J, Pinero A, Ortiz S, Soria T. Insular carcinoma: an infrequent subtype of thyroid cancer. J. Am. Coll. Surg. 1998;187:503–508.
- Ron E, Lubin JH, Shore RE, Mabuchi K, Modan B, Pottern LM, Schneider AB, Tucker MA, Boice JD Jr. Thyroid cancer after exposure to external radiation: a pooled analysis of seven studies. *Radiat. Res.* 1995;141:259–277.
- Ryu S, Jimi S, Eura Y, Kato T & Takebayashi S. Strong intracellular and negative peripheral expression of fibronectin in tumor cells contribute to invasion and metastasis in papillary thyroid carcinoma. *Cancer Lett.* 1999; 146:103–109.
- Sampson VB, Rong NH, Han J, Yang Q, Aris V, Soteropoulos P, Petrelli NJ, Dunn SP, Krueger LJ. MicroRNA let-7a down-regulates MYC and reverts MYCinduced growth in Burkitt lymphoma cells. *Cancer Res.* 2007;67:9762–70.
- Saito Y, Liang G, Egger G, Friedman JM, Chuang JC, Coetzee GA, Jones PA. Specific activation of microRNAs-127 with downregulation of the proto-oncogene BCL6 by chromatin-modifying drugs in human cancer cells. *Cancer Cell*. 2006;9:435–43.
- Schetter AJ, Leung SY, Sohn JJ, Zanetti KA, Bowman ED, Yanaihara N, Yuen ST, Chan TL, Kwong DL, Au GK, Liu CG, Calin GA, Croce CM, Harris CC. MicroRNA expression profiles associated with prognosis and therapeutic outcome in colon adenocarcinoma. *JAMA*. 2008;299(8):425–36.
- Scheumman, Scheumman GF, Hoang-Vu C, Cetin Y, Gimm O, Behrends J, von Wasielewski R, Georgii A, Birchmeier W, von Zur Mühlen A, Dralle H, et al. Clinical significance of E-

cadherin as a prognostic marker in thyroid carcinomas. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 1995;80:2168–2172.

- Shaykhiev R, Otaki F, Bonsu P, Dang DT, Teater M, Strulovici-Barel Y, Salit J, Harvey BG, Crystal RG. Cigarette smoking reprograms apical junctional complex molecular architecture in the human airway epithelium in vivo. Cell Mol Life Sci. 2010 [Epub ahead of print]
- Sheils OM, O'Eary JJ, Uhlmann V, Lattich K & Sweeney EC. ret/PTC-1 activation in Hashimoto Thyroiditis. Int. J. Surg Pathol. 2000; 8:185–189.
- Shi YF, Zou MJ, Schmidt H, Juhasz F, Stensky V, Robb D, Farid NR. High rates of *ras* codon 61 mutation in thyroid tumors in an iodide- deficient area. *Cancer Res.* 1991;51:2690–2693.
- Smida1 J, Salassidis K, Hieber L, Zitzelsberger H, Kellerer AM, Demidchik EP, Negele T, Spelsberg F, Lengfelder E, Werner M, Bauchinger M.Distinct frequency of *ret* rearrangements in papillary thyroid carcinomas of children and adults from Belarus. *Int. J. Cancer.* 1999;80:32–38.
- Soares P, Trovisco V, Rocha AS, Feijão T, Rebocho AP, Fonseca E, Vieira de Castro I, Cameselle-Teijeiro J, Cardoso-Oliveira M, Sobrinho-Simões M. *BRAF* mutations typical of papillary thyroid carcinoma are more frequently detected in undifferentiated than in insular and insular-like poorly differentiated carcinomas. *Virchows Arch.* 2004;444:572–576.
- Sonoki T, Iwanaga E, Mitsuya H, Asou N. Insertion of microRNA-125b-1, a human homologue of lin-4, into a rearranged immunoglobulin heavy chain gene locus in a patient with precursor B-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Leukemi.a* 2005;19:2009–10.
- Takano T Fetal cell carcinogenesis of the thyroid: theory and practice. Semin Cancer Biol. 2007; 17:233–240.
- Takamizawa J, Konishi H, Yanagisawa K, et al. 2004. Reduced expression of the let-7 microRNAs in human lung cancers in association with shortened postoperative survival. *Cancer Res.* 64:3753–56.
- Tam W, Hughes SH, Hayward WS, Besmer P. Avian bic, a gene isolated from a common retroviral site in avian leukosis virus-induced lymphomas that encodes a noncoding RNA, cooperates with c-myc in lymphomagenesis and erythroleukemogenesis. J. Virol. 2002; 76:4275–86.
- Tang JM, He QY, Guo RX, Chang XJ. () Phosphorylated Akt overexpression and loss of PTEN expression in non-small cell lung cancer confers poor prognosis. Lung Cancer. 2006;51(2):181-91.
- Van der Laan BF, Freeman JL, Tsang RW & Asa SL. The association of well-differentiated thyroid carcinoma with insular or anaplastic thyroid carcinoma: evidence for dedifferentiation in tumor progression. *Endocr. Pathol.* 1993; 4:215–221.
- Visone R, Russo L, Pallante P, De Martino I, Ferraro A, Leone V, Borbone E, Petrocca F, Alder H, Croce CM. MicroRNAs (miR)-221 and miR-222, both overexpressed in human thyroid papillary carcinomas, regulate p27Kip1 protein levels and cell cycle. Endocrine-Related Cancer 2007a; 14:791–798.

- Volante M, Croce S, Pecchioni C & Papotti M. E2F-1 transcription factor is overexpressed in oxyphilic thyroid tumors. *Mod. Pathol.* 2002; 15: 1038–1043.
- Volinia S, Calin GA, Liu CG, Ambs S, Cimmino A, Petrocca F, Visone R, Iorio M, Roldo C, Ferracin M, Prueitt RL, Yanaihara N, Lanza G, Scarpa A, Vecchione A, Negrini M, Harris CC, Croce CM.A microRNA expression signature in human solid tumors defines cancer targets. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA.* 2006;103:2257–61.
- Voorhoeve PM, le Sage C, Schrier M, Gillis AJ, Stoop H, Nagel R, Liu YP, van Duijse J, Drost J, Griekspoor A, Zlotorynski E, Yabuta N, De Vita G, Nojima H, Looijenga LH, Agami R.A genetic screen implicates miRNA-372 and miRNA-373 as oncogenes in testicular germ cell tumors. *Cell*. 2007;124:1169–81.
- Wang E. MicroRNA, the putative molecular control for mid-life decline. Ageing Res Rev. 2007;6:1-11.
- Wang S, Lloyd RV, Hutzler MJ, Safran MS, Patwardhan NA, Khan A. The role of cell cycle regulatory protein, cyclin D1, in the progression of thyroid cancer. *Mod. Pathol.* 2000;13:882–887.
- Wasenius VM, Hemmer S, Kettunen E, Knuutila S, Franssila K, Joensuu H. Hepatocyte growth factor receptor, matrix metalloproteinase-11, tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase-1, and fibronectin are up-regulated in papillary thyroid carcinoma: a cDNA and tissue microarray study. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 2003;9:68–75.
- Williams, D. Cancer after nuclear fallout: lessons from the Chernobyl accident. *Nature Rev. Cancer*. 2002;2:543–549.
- Wightman B, Ha I & Ruvkun G. Posttranscriptional regulation of the heterochronic gene *lin-14* by *lin-4* mediates temporal pattern formation in *C. elegans. Cell.* 1993;75:855–862.
- Wirtschafter A, Schmidt R, Rosen D, Kundu N, Santoro M, Fusco A, Multhaupt H, Atkins JP, Rosen MR, Keane WM, Rothstein JL.Expression of the *RET*/PTC fusion gene as a marker for papillary carcinoma in Hashimoto's thyroiditis. *Laryngoscope*. 1997;107:95–100.
- Wu W. Modulation of microRNAs for potential cancer therapeutics. Methods Mol Biol. 2011;676:59-70.
- Wynendaelel J., Bohnke A, Leucci E, Jensby Nielsen S., Lambertzl I., Hammer S., Sbrzesny N., Kubitza D., Wolf A., Gradhand E., Balschun K., Braicu I., Sehouli J., Darb-Esfahani S., Denkert C., Thomssen C., Hauptmann S., Lund A., Marine J-C. and Bartel F. An illegitimate microRNA target site within the 3' UTR of MDM4 affects ovarian cancer progression and chemosensitivity. Cancer Research. 2010;70(23); 1–9.
- Yanaihara N, Caplen N, Bowman E, Seike M, Kumamoto K, Yi M, Stephens RM, Okamoto A, Yokota J, Tanaka T, Calin GA, Liu CG, Croce CM, Harris CC. Unique microRNA molecular profiles in lung cancer diagnosis and prognosis. *Cancer Cell*. 2006;9:189–98.
- Yang NS, Kirkland W, Jorgensen T & Furmanski P. Absence of fibronectin and presence of plasminogen activator in both normal and malignant human mammary epithelial cells in culture. J. Cell Biol. 1980; 84:120–130.

- Yu F, Yao H, Zhu P, Zhang X, Pan Q, Gong C, Huang Y, Hu X, Su F, Lieberman J and Song E. let-7 regulates self renewal and tumorigenicity of breast cancer cells, *Cel;l* 2007:131, 1109–1123.
- Yu SL, Chen HY, Chang GC, Chen CY, Chen HW, Singh S, Cheng CL, Yu CJ, Lee C, Chen HS, Su TJ, Chiang CC, Li HN, Hong QS, Su HY, Chen CC, Chen WJ, Liu CC, Chan WK, Chen WJ, Li KC, Chen JJ and Yang PC. MicroRNA signature predicts survival and relapse in lung cancer, *Cancer Cell*. 2008; 13:48–57.
- Zhang J, Lazar MA.The mechanism of action of thyroid hormones. Annu. Rev. Physiol. 2000; 62:439–66.
- Zhu S, Wu H, Wu F, Nie D, Sheng S and Mo YY. MicroRNA-21 targets tumor suppressor genes in invasion and metastasis, *Cell Res.* 2008; *18*:350–359.
- Zhu Z, Gandhi M, Nikiforova MN, Fischer AH & Nikiforov YE. Molecular profile and clinical-pathologic features of the follicular variant of papillary thyroid carcinoma. An unusually high prevalence of *ras* mutations. *Am. J. Clin. Pathol.* 2003; 120: 71–77.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

In the first place I would like to thank my family and all the people who helped me to reach this goal.

This thesis is part out of my work carried out in Fusco's group. In this group, I have had the chance to work with many colleagues and it is a pleasure to express my gratitude to all of them. In particular I am grateful to Prof. Alfredo Fusco for his supervision and guidance in this project.

Very special thanks go to Dr. Sabrina Battista (my GURU!) because I owe her more than she knows.

miR-191 downregulation plays a role in thyroid follicular tumors through CDK6 targeting.

Marianna Colamaio ^{1,2}, Eleonora Borbone^{1,2}, Lucia Russo, Angelo Ferraro, Daniela Califano, Gennaro Chiappetta, Pierlorenzo Pallante^{1,2}, Giancarlo Troncone^{2,3}, Sabrina Battista^{1,2}, Alfredo Fusco^{1,2}

¹Istituto di Endocrinologia ed Oncologia Sperimentale del CNR c/o Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Cellulare e Molecolare, Facoltà di Medicina e Chirurgia di Napoli, Università degli Studi di Napoli "Federico II", Naples, Italy.

²NOGEC (Naples Oncogenomic Center)-CEINGE, Biotecnologie Avanzate-Napoli, & SEMM - European School of Molecular Medicine - Naples Site, Naples, Italy.

³Dipartimento di Anatomia Patologica e Citopatologia, Facoltà di Medicina e Chirurgia, Università di Napoli "Federico II", via S. Pansini 5, 80131 Naples, Italy.

Running title: miR-191 downregulation in thyroid neoplasias

Key words: miR-191, CDK6, thyroid, cell cycle, follicular carcinoma

Corresponding author: Alfredo Fusco Istituto di Endocrinologia ed Oncologia Sperimentale del CNR, via Pansini 5, 80131 Napoli, Italy. Tel: 39-081-7463602; Fax: 39-081-2296674. E mail: <u>afusco@napoli.com</u> or <u>alfusco@unina.it</u>

Abstract

miR-191 expression is frequently altered in several neoplasias, being upregulated in some cases, such as pancreatic, colon, lung and prostate carinomas, and downregulated in others, such as severe medulloblastomas and melanomas. In this study we have analysed the expression of miR-191 in thyroid neoplasias. We report that miR-191 is downregulated in follicular adenomas and carcinomas, with a reduction that is almost 2-fold higher in follicular carcinomas with respect to adenomas, but upregulated in thyroid carcinomas of the papillary histotype (PTCs), in comparison with the normal thyroid tissue. Consistent with a putative tumour suppressor role of miR-191 in the development of thyroid neoplasias of the follicular histotype, functional studies showed that restoration of miR-191 expression in a follicular thyroid cancer cell line reduces cell growth and migration rate. Furthermore, we found that miR-191 negatively regulated the expression of CDK6 protein, involved in cell cycle control, without changing the CDK6 mRNA level and decreased the activity of a luciferase reporter construct containing the CDK6-3'untranslated region. These results demonstrate that miR-191 regulates CDK6 at the post-transcriptional level, resulting in inhibition of cell proliferation and migration of a follicular thyroid carcinoma cell line. Finally, in follicular adenomas and carcinomas, we immunohistochemically detected CDK6 over-expression, suggesting that miR-191 may contribute to thyroid cancerogenesis by controlling CDK6 expression.

Introduction

Thyroid tumors are of two types: benign or malignant. Benign tumors are principally represented by adenomas, while malignant tumors are, in most cases, carcinomas. Thyroid carcinomas are one of the most common malignancies of the endocrine system, and accounts for approximately 1% of all newly diagnosed cancer cases (Aldred et al., 2004), with an increasing incidence all over the world (reviewed in Wartofsky, 2010). Well-differentiated thyroid carcinomas include papillary (PTC) and follicular (FTC) carcinomas. FTC generally comprises about 10% of all diagnosed thyroid cancers and is usually a more aggressive form of cancer than the more common papillary type. It is likely that FTCs can develop from pre-existing benign follicular adenomas or directly by passing the stage of adenoma. Unlike papillary thyroid cancer, it can be difficult to diagnose FTC without performing surgery because there are no characteristic changes in the way the thyroid cells look. Therefore, the only way to tell if a follicular neoplasm is a cancer, is to look at the entire capsule around the nodule and see if there is any sign of invasion. This difficulty in diagnosis is one of the most frustrating areas for physicians who study thyroid disease, because its surgery is often the only way of definitively diagnosing a thyroid nodule (Lin and Chao, 2006). The follicular variant of papillary thyroid carcinoma (FVPTC) is believed to behave in a clinical manner similar to usual or classical papillary cancer and to follow a similar indolent course. However, these innocuous-appearing lesions, although sharing nuclear features of papillary cancer, may behave clinically in an unexpectedly malignant fashion, giving rise to bone metastases and vascular invasion (Baloch and LiVosli, 2000).

The aim of the scientific community is to set up molecular assays to analyze clinical tissues in the diagnosis and management of thyroid cancer then allowing far more accurate characterization of individual tumors and maybe the early diagnosis of recurrence.

MicroRNAs (miRNAs or miRs) have emerged as an important class of short endogenous RNAs that act as post-transcriptional regulators of gene (Bartel et al., 2000). One miRNA is capable of regulating several distinct mRNAs and, altogether, the human miRNAs identified so far are believed to modulate more than one-third of the mRNA species encoded in the genome (Lewis *et al.* 2003; John *et al.* 2004; Kiriakidou *et al.* 2004). Moreover, each gene may be regulated by more than one miRNA. Therefore, the potential regulatory circuitry afforded by miRNAs is enormous. The analysis of microRNA expression profile in several types of cancer has shown an altered microRNA expression in cancer compared to the respective normal tissues, and several studies and/or meta-analyses have delineated their role in predicting cancer progression and prognosis. Previous work has demonstrated an aberrant miRNA expression profile that distinguishes unequivocally among PTCs, ATCs and normal thyroid tissue (Pallante et al., 2006; Visone et al., 2007; Pallante et al., 2010).

Recent results show that miR-191 expression is up-regulated in breast, colon and lung cancers, (Volinia et al., 2006; Xi et al., 2006), as well as in leukemic cell lines, including HL60 (Kasashima et al., 2004) and those expressing ALL1 fusion proteins (Nakamura et al., 2007), whereas it appears downregulated in severe medulloblastoma (Ferretti et al., 2008), in AML with normal karyotype (Garzon e al., 2008) and in melanomas where the low miR-191 expression correlates with a poor prognosis (Caramuta et al., 2010). Genetic variants of miR-191 have been also recently described in patients with familial breast (Shen et al 2009) and ovarian (Shen et al., 2010) cancer. However, no targets for miR-191 have been so far identified.

The aim of our work has been to investigate the role of miR-191 in thyroid carcinogenesis. First, we report that miR-191 is downregulated in follicular adenomas and carcinomas, but not in PTCs, in comparison with the normal thyroid tissue, with a fold-change that is significantly higher in FTC with respect to TA. Restoration of miR-191 expression in thyroid carcinoma cell lines reduces cell proliferation leading to an increased number of cells in the G1 phase of the cell cycle. The identification of

the CDK6 gene, coding for a protein involved in cell cycle control, as target for miR-191, accounts for the effects of miR-191 on the cell cycle, and, then, for the role of miR-191 in thyroid cancerogenesis. Immunohistochemisty showing the overexpression of CDK6 proteins in follicular-type tumors validate this hypothesis.

Materials and methods

Thyroid tissue samples

Human neoplastic thyroid tissues and normal adjacent tissue or the controlateral normal thyroid lobe were obtained from surgical specimens and immediately frozen in liquid nitrogen. Thyroid tumors were collected at the Service d'Anatomo- Pathologie, Centre Hospitalier Lyon Sud, Pierre Benite, France. Tissue from patients with follicular adenoma (n = 25), follicular thyroid cancer (n = 24), papillary thyroid cancer (n = 15), anaplastic thyroid cancer (n = 8) and follicular variant of papillary thyroid cancer (n = 6) was studied. All thyroid tissue diagnoses were confirmed histologically.

RNA extraction and quantitative reverse transcription (qRT-PCR)

Total RNA isolation from human tissues and cells was performed with Trizol (Invitrogen) according to manufacturer's instructions. RNA was extracted from paraffin-embedded specimens after pulverizing the tumors by using dry-ice-chilled stainless steel mortar and pestles. The integrity of the RNA was assessed by denaturing agarose gel electrophoresis. qRT-PCR analysis was performed on a panel of FTC samples of human thyroid origin and on cells by using miScript Reverse Transcription Kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany). One µg of total RNA was reversetranscribed. After a 5-fold dilution, 2 µl of the cDNA were amplifyed by using miScript SYBR® Green PCR Kit (Qiagen) following manufacturer's instructions. Primers (miScript Primer Assays; Qiagen) were: Hs miR-191 1 (amplifying human miR-191) and Hs_RNU6B_2 (amplifying U6, used as loading control). For CDK6 mRNA detection, we reverse transcribed total RNA from cell lines by using QuantiTect
Reverse Transcription Kit and then qRT-PCR for CDK6 was performed by using Power SYBR[®] Green PCR Master Mix (Applied Biosystems, Charleroi. Belgium) and the following primers: CDK6 for 417: 5'-

CCGAGTAGTGCATCGCGATCTAA	and	CDK6_rev	823: 5'-
CTTTGCCTAGTTCATCGATATC	and	G6PD_for:	5'-
ACAGAGTGAGCCCTTCTTCAA	and	G6PD_rev:	5'-

ATAGGAGTTGCGGGCAAAG. G6PD was used as an internal standard for data calibration. The $2^{-\Delta\Delta^{Ct}}$ formula was used for the calculation of differential gene expression.

Cell cultures and stable transfections

The human thyroid carcinoma WRO cells were grown in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (Gibco Laboratories) containing 10% fetal bovine serum (GibcoLaboratories),1% glutamine (Gibco Laboratories), and 1% ampicillin/streptomycin (Gibco Laboratories) in a 5% CO₂ atmosphere.

For stable transfections, $5x10^5$ cells were plated in 100 mm plates and 1.8 µg of the pre-miR-191 expressing vector or the empty vector were co-transfected with 0.2 µg CMV-neomicin construct, using FuGENE[®] HD Transfection Reagent (Roche Diagnostics GmgH, Mannheim, Germany), following manufacturer's instructions.

Plasmids

The Lentivector-based Micro-RNA Precursor construct expressing pre-miR-191 (PreMiR-191) and the corresponding empty vector (pCDH-CMV-MCS-EF1-copGFP) were purchased by System Biosciences (Mountain View, CA) and stably transfected in WRO cells.

For the CDK6-3'UTR luciferase reporter construct, the 1133 bp 3'-UTR region of CDK6 gene, including 2 the putative binding sites for miR-191, was amplified from WRO cells DNA by using the following primers:

FwCDK6: 5'-CCACCACTCCCAACTTGAC and RevCDK6 5'-ATGCAATCTAGACTAGCACCCAGTAAGACATCC. The amplified fragment was cut with XbaI and cloned into pGL3-Control firefly luciferase reporter vector (Promega, Madison, Wisconsin, USA) at the XbaI site (pGL3-CDK6-3'UTR). Deletions of 8 and 7 bp into each of the seed regions of the CDK6 3'-UTR construct were introduced by site directed mutagenesis (Eurofins MWG/Operon, Ebersberg Deutschland), in order to generate the mutant constucts Mut1 and Mut2, respectively (Fig. 4B). A mutant construct, in which both sites were deleted (Mut1+2) was also generated. Renilla luciferase vector (pRL-CMV), for transient transfection efficiency, was from Promega.

Proliferation and colony assay

Proliferation was assayed by using the Cell Titer (Promega) colorimetric assay, following manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, 1X 103 cells were plated in each well of a 96-well. The following day, 20 ul of Cell Titer were added to the medium, and the 96-well has been incubated at 37°C for 1 hour and then read ina 96-well plate reader at 450nm. The experiment has been performed in triplicate and assayed for 10 days, every other day.

Colony assay was performed as previously described (Pallante et al., 2008).

Flow cytometric analysis

WROpCDH and WRO miR-191 stable clones were serum starved and analyzed by flow cytometry after 48 h. Cells were harvested in PBS, washed once with PBS, and fixed for 2 h in cold ethanol (70%). Fixed cells were washed once in PBS and treated with 25 µg/ml RNase A in PBS for 30 minutes, then washed again in PBS and stained with 50 µg/ml propidium iodide (Roche, Basel Switzerland) and 0,1% Nonidet[®]P 40 Substitute (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO). Stained cells were analyzed with a fluorescence activated cell sorter (FACS) Calibur (Becton-Dickinson, Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA), and the data were analyzed using a mod-fit cell cycle analysis program. The measurements were performed in triplicate.

Protein extraction, western blotting and antibodies

Cells were scraped in ice-cold PBS, and then lysed in ice-cold NP40 lysis buffer (0.5% NP40, 50 mM HEPES (pH 7), 250 mM NaCl,5 mM EDTA, 50 mM NaF, 0.5

mM Na3VO4, 0.5 mMphenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride, Complete inhibitor (Roche)). For Western blotting, 30 micrograms of protein from WROpCDH and WRO miR-191 were electrophoresed in 10% SDS–PAGE minigels and transferred onto Hybond C nitrocellulose membranes (GE Healthcare UK Ltd, Buckinghamshire, UK). After incubating with primary antibodies anti-CDK6 (sc-177, Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc.) and anti-actin (sc-1616, Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc., Santa Cruz, CA) at 4°C overnight, the nitrocellulose membranes were washed three times with Tris-Buffered Saline Tween-20 (TBS 0,1% Tween) and then incubated with horseradish peroxydase (HRP)-conjugated donkey anti-rabbit (GE Healthcare UK Ltd, Buckinghamshire, England) (dilution 1: 3000) or donkey anti-goat IgG (Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc.) (dilution 1:6000), respectively, for 1 hr at room temperature. After washing with TBST, blots were visualized by using the Western blotting detection reagents (GE Healthcare UK Ltd).

Dual-luciferase reporter assay

For dual-luciferase reporter assay, 3×10^5 WRO cells were co-transfected in 6-well plates with the pGL3-CDK6-3'UTR luciferase vector (400 ng) or with the mutated 3'-UTR of CDK6 (Mut1, Mut2 and Mut1+2), together with the Renilla luciferase plasmid (4 ng) and the Pre-MiR-191 expressing constructs or the corresponding empty vector (1.6 µg), by using FuGENE[®] HD Transfection Reagent (Roche Diagnostic Corporation, Indianapolis, IN). The pRL-TK control vector expressing Renilla luciferase (Promega) was used for normalization of cell number and transfection efficiency. Firefly and Renilla luciferase activity was measured 48h after transfection using the Dual-Luciferase Reporter Assay System (Promega) by a Lumat LB 9507 apparatus (Berthold Technologies, Bad Wildbad, Germany).

Cell migration assays

A wound-induced migration assay (scratch assay) was performed as described previously (Angers-Loustau et al., 1999), with some modifications. Briefly, WROpCDH or WROmiR-191 cell clones were plated to form a monolayer, in presence of serum. The cells were then trypsinized, washed in PBS and allowed to attach on vitronectin-coated 6-well plates. Using a sterile yellow tip, a scratch was made in triplicate. Detached cells were removed, and the scratches were monitored for 24 hours under serum-free conditions. Migration rate was quantified by measuring the distance between the edges of wound and compared at *t*=0 to *t*=24h. In addition, a more quantitative haptotactic migration assay was performed essentially as described previously (Keely et al., 1995). Briefly, transwell inserts (8 µm pore size) in triplicates were coated on the underside with vitronectin (5 µg/ml). 2 x 10⁴ cells were placed in the upper chamber in absence of serum (DMEM + 1%BSA) and allowed to migrate across inserts for 24 hours at 37°C. Unmigrated cells from the upper chamber were removed, and migrated cells in the lower side of the membrane were stained with crystal violet (0,5% in 25% methanol); after washing with PBS, cells were lysed in 1% SDS and the absorbance at 570 nm was measured. Each set of experiments was performed in triplicate. Statistical analysis of the data was performed using the paired Student's *t*-test.

Immunohistochemistry

Five μ m-thick paraffin sections were cleared in xylene and alcohol-rehydrated. After microwave antigen retrieval with citrate buffer, slides were treated with a 0,3% solution of hydrogen peroxidase in methanol to block the endogenous peroxidase activity for 30 min and then washed in phosphate buffer solution before immunoperoxidase staining. The slides were then incubated overnight at 4°C in a humidified chamber with the primary antibody (diluted 1:50 in PBS). Tissue sections were covered with biotinylated anti-rabbit/anti-mouse immunoglobulins *(Dako LSAB2 System)* for 20 min, and then stained with streptavidin labeled with peroxidase; the signal was developed by using as substrate the diaminobenzidine (DAB-DAKO) solution containing 0.06 mM DAB and 2 mM hydrogen peroxide in 0.05% PBS pH 7.6 for 5 min. After chromogen development, slides were washed, dehydrated with alcohol and xylene, and mounted with cover slips using a permanent mounting medium. Negative controls were performed by omitting the first antibody. The proportion of malignant cells positively stained was scored from 0 to 3: 0, no positive cells; 1+, $\leq 10\%$ of positive cells; 2+, 11–50% of positive cells; and 3+, $\geq 50\%$ of positive cells.

Results

MicroRNA-191 expression is downregulated in thyroid follicular adenomas and carcinomas

In order to investigate the role of miR-191 in thyroid cancer, we analyzed mir-191 expression in 6 normal thyroid tissues and in a panel of thyroid neoplastic samples, including 25 follicular adenomas, 24 follicular carcinomas, 15 PTCs, 8 ATCs and 6 follicular variant of PTCs (FVPTCs), by performing quantitative stem-loop RT-PCR. As shown in Figure 1, miR-191 is significantly downregulated in all the follicular adenomas (Figure 1A) and carcinomas (Figure 1B) compared to normal thyroid. However, the miR-191 expression levels were significantly lower in the carcinoma samples with respect to the adenomas. Conversely, in most PTCs, miR-191 expression was upregulated (Fig. 1C) and it was upregulated just in 50% ATCs (Fig. 1D) in comparison with normal thyroid tissues; interestingly, miR-191 expression in FVPTCs was downregulated (Figure 1E), similarly to what observed for FTCs, even though at a lower extent. This result is suggestive of miR-191 downregulation as a signature for a follicular-type behaviour (such as metastasis and blood invasion).

MiR-191 is downregulated in human thyroid carcinoma and retrovirally transformed rat thyroid cell lines

Subsequently, we analysed miR-191 expression in a panel of thyroid carcinoma cell lines of different histotypes, including WRO (from follicular carcinoma), FB2 and BCPAP (from papillary thyroid carcinoma), FRO and FB1 (from anaplastic carcinoma), compared to normal thyrioid. As shown in Figure 2A, apart from the BCPAP cell line, a drastic reduction in miR-191 expression with respect to normal thyroid tissue was observed in the thyroid carcinoma cell lines independently from the histotype.
In order to verify whether miR-191 is a more general event in thyroid neoplastic cell transformation, we analysed miR-191 expression in panel of rat thyroid cells deriving from the transformation of normal differentiated thyroid cells, PC Cl 3 (Fig 2B) and FRTL5 (Figure 2C), with the following viral oncogenes: *v-mos* (PC 663), *v-raf* (PC raf), E1A plus v-raf (PC R15 raf), Ki-ras (PC kiki and FRTL5 Ki MSV), v-ras-Ha (PC Ha-ras) and Polyoma Middle T (PC Py), previously generated in our laboratory (Berlingieri et al., 1995). As shown in Figure 2B and 2C, all the transformed cell lines showed a drastic reduction in miR-191 expression in comparison to the normal thyroid cells PC Cl3 and FRTL5, suggesting that miR-191 downregulation may be a general event in thyroid cell transformation.

miR-191 expression affects cell shape, cell proliferation and migration of WRO cells

To define the role of miR-191 downregulation in the process of thyroid carcinogenesis we restored miR-191 expression levels in WRO cells by transfecting them with the PreMiR-191 Lentivector-based Micro-RNA Precursor construct, expressing preMiR-191, or with the corresponding empty vector (pCDH-CMV-MCS-EF1-copGFP), together with a plasmid confering neomycin-resistence. After selection, several GFP-positive clones were picked up, amplified and checked for miR-191 expression (Fig. 3B), by quantitative RT-PCR. The selected WROmiR-191 cell clones (2 representative clones are showed in Figure 3A) showed an epithelial-like morphology, being more tightly packed, with respect to mock transfected WRO cells and to WRO cells transfected with the control vector (WRO-pCDH), which had a scattered distribution (Fig. 3A). The acquisition of an epithelial phenotype is in agreement with a role of tumor suppressor, hypothesized for miR-191.

In order to demonstrate the tumor suppressive activity of miR-191, we assessed the proliferation rate in miR-191 and empty vector-transfected WRO cells. The analysis of cell growth revealed a lower proliferation rate of the WRO-miR-191 cell clones in comparison with the cells carrying the empty vector (Figure 4A) or with mock

transfected cells (Fig. 4A). Moreover, we carried out a colony-forming assay performed on WRO cells after transfection with a vector carrying the miR-191 or the backbone vector. As shown in Figure 4B the WRO cells transfected with miR-191 generated fewer colonies than cells transfected with the backbone vector.

To better define the effect of miR-191 expression on cell cycle progression, we used flow cytometric analysis (FACS) to measure the DNA content of WRO miR-191 and WROpCDH cell clones. Transition from G1 to S phase was significantly lower in the WROmiR-191 cell clones than in the WROpCDH cells (Figure 4C). In fact, 19% of WROmiR-191 cells were in S phase and 52% in G0/G1 phase, whereas 24% of WROpCDH cells were in S phase and 45% in G0/G1 phase (Figure 4C).

These results indicate that miR-191 overexpression decreases cell proliferation rate of a thyroid carcinoma cell line, retaining the cells in the G1 phase.

Since WROmiR-191 cells appeared less scattered on the cell culture plate, we evaluated cell motility in WROmiR-191 and control cells, by performing "scratch" and transwell chamber assays. As shown in Figure 5A, the migration (% wound closure) was comparable in WROmiR-191 and control cells, when assayed on plastic cell culture plates; conversely, migration was reduced in WROmiR-191 cells compared to control, when the scratch was performed on vitronectin (VN)-treated plates, the motility of the WROmiR-191 cells was reduced (about 31%) compared with control cells (Figure 5A).

Furthermore, we measured the invasive ability of the the WRO-mir191 and WROpCDH cells by performing a transwell migration assays. As shown in Figure 5B, the ability of WRO cells to invade and cross the polycarbonate Nucleopore filters was slightly reduced by the restoration of the miR-191 expression in WRO cells. This effetc was more evident when the transwell underside was covered with VN (Fig 5B): in thic case, the ability of WRO-mir191 cells to cross the membrane was reduced by 30% compared to WROpCDH cells. This differential behaviour in presence or absence of vitonectin suggest that at least one miR-191 target has to be implicated in the $\alpha_v\beta_3$ -integrin-mediated inhibition.

miR-191 downregulates CDK6 expression

MicroRNAs act on many cellular processes by modulating the expression of mRNA targets. Therefore, to investigate the mechanism by which miR-191 may affect tumorigenesis, cell proliferation and migration, we used bioinformatic tools (mirGen, Target Scan, Pictar and miRanda), to search for potential mRNA targets. We identified several genes involved in DNA replication, cell cycle control and cell death regulation that were potentially targeted by miR-191. Among them we selected the CDK6 gene, which encodes a catalytic subunit of the protein kinase complex that is important for cell cycle G1 phase progression and G1/S transition (Serrano et al., 1993). We selected this gene also because the activity or amount of Cdk6 is elevated in some cancer cells and lymphomas (Costello et al., 1997; Timmermann et al., 1997; Corcoran et al., 1999). Two sites matching the miR-191 seed sequences were predicted in the 3'UTR of the CDK6 gene (Figure 6A). To validate the influence of miR-191 on the CDK6 target, we evaluated the expression of CDK6 protein levels in WRO, WROpCDH and WROmiR-191 cell clones, by Western blot analysis (Figure 6B). The introduction of miR-191 significantly decreased by almost 50%) CDK6 protein level.

Interestingly, there were no significant changes in *CDK6* mRNA levels in cells transfected with the miR-191 or with the empty vector (Figure 6C). These results are consistent with post-transcriptional regulation of the CDK6 protein by miR-191 and exclude its role in *CDK6* mRNA degradation.

To determine whether direct interaction between miR-191 and *CDK6* mRNA caused the decrease in CDK6 protein expression, we performed luciferase assays. To this aim, we inserted a sequence corresponding to the CDK6 3'UTR downstream of the luciferase gene, by cloning into the pGL3-control vector. This reporter vector was cotransfected into WRO cells, together with the miR-191 expressing construct or the corresponding empty vector. Luciferase activity, measured 48 h later, resulted significantly reduced by miR-191 expression, in a dose-dependent manner, as compared with cells transfected with the control vector (Fig.7B). These results indicate that miR-191 interferes with CDK6 mRNA translation by directly interacting with the 3'UTR. This conclusion is supported by similar experiments in which we used a reporter construct carrying target sites modified by 8 nucleotides-deletion in one or both sites.

MiR-191 ability of downregulating luciferase activity was lost when either or both sites were mutated, suggesting that miR-191 acts through interaction with both sites (Fig. 7B).

These data show that miR-191 directly downregulate CDK6 protein expression, by interacting with two seed sequences in its 3'-UTR.

CDK6 overexpression inversely correlates with miR-191 in thyroid tumors

To understand if the CDK6 targeting by miR-191 has a pathological role in thyroid tumorigenesis, we evaluated the expression of the CDK6 protein in 20 thyroid tissue specimens (5 normal thyroid tissues, 5 follicular adenomas, 5 follicular carcinomas, and 5 papillary carcinomas) by immunohistochemical analysis.

As shown in fig. 8, we found that CDK6 is not detectable in thyrocytes from normal glands (Fig. 8A) (5 out of 5) and is weakly expressed only in 1 out of 5 PTCs (Fig. 8C), with few focally distributed cytoplasmic-positive tumour cells (20%). In contrast, we detected clear cytoplasmic and nuclear CDK6 stainings in 4 out of 5 follicular adenomas (Fig. 8B), in more than 50% cells and in 3 out of 5 follicular carcinomas (Fig. 8D). The immunohistochemical results are summarized in the table of Fig 8 E.

Thus, CDK6 expression is inversely related to miR-191 levels in thyroid carcinomas and this inverse correlation has, at least in part, a pathogenic role in thyroid cancerogenesis. Interestingly, PTCs showed very faint CDK6 immuostainings, identifying the miR-191 downreguation/CDK6 overexpression as peculiar to follicular thyroid cancers.

Discussion

Mature functional miRNAs of approximately 22 nucleotides that are generated from long primary miRNA (pri-miRNA) transcripts control gene expression at the posttranscriptional level by degrading or repressing target mRNAs. Some miRNAs aberrantly expressed in cancer have been well documented (Chan et al., 2005; Pallante et al., 2006; Garzon et al., 2008). They were found to regulate the expression of signaling molecules, such as cytokines, growth factors, transcription factors, and proapoptotic and antiapoptotic genes.

In this study we investigated the role of miR-191 in thyroid neoplasias. We report that miR-191 was significantly downregulated in TA and FTC with a fold change higher in FTCs. Conversely, miR-191 was upregulated in PTCs whereas it was up- or downregulated in ATCs, suggesting that miR-191 downregulation is specific for the pathway leading to follicular neoplastic phenotype. Even though the opposite pattern of miR-191 expression in FTC and PTCs might appear contradictory, a similar situation has been already described by Aldred and colleagues (Aldred et al., 2004), which found that IGFBP6 is overexpressed in PTCs and downregulated in FTCs. Moreover, these Authors found that PTCs were characterized by the overexpression of CITED1 (Cbp/p300-interacting transactivator): a consensus sequence for p300 and cEBP/beta is found in the miR-191 promoter region (Battista S., unpublished results) and might be responsible of miR-191 upregulatio in PTCs.

Downregulation of miR-191 in AT with respect to normal thyroids indicated that miR-191 downregulation may be an early event in thyroid carcinogenesis. This hypothesis is consistent with data showing that miR-191 is found downregulated in lungs of rats exposed to environmental cigarette smoke (ECS) (Izzotti et al., 2009) and in pre-cancerous azoxymethane-(AOM)-induced colon lesions in rats (Davidson et al., 2009). This precocious downregulation of miR-191 may be suggestive not just of an early event, but also, on the other hand, of a protective, anti-cancer effect associated to its expression. Such a role is supported by data showing that the

chemoprotective effect of nutritional bioactives (such as fish oil) is mediated by the up-regulation of miR-191 (and other miRNAs) (Davidson et al., 2009).

The involvement of miR-191 downregulation in thyroid carcinogenesis seems validated by functional studies. Indeed, we show that miR-191 possesses antiproliferative potential and regulates cell cycle transition from G1 to S in thyroid follicular carcinoma derived cell lines; in these cells, miR-191 also induced morphological changes and reduced migration. In order to identify the mechanism by which miR-191 may affect part or all these processes, we looked for possible targets. We identified CDK6 mRNA as a miR-191 target. Indeed, miR-191 overexpression reduces the CDK6 protein levels and the luciferase activity of about 50%. Moreover, the deletion of few nucleotides in either or both the seed sequences in CDK6 3'-UTR leads to the inhibition of the miR-191 activity. Consistently, in this study and in others, an increased CDK6 expression is observed in thyroid carcinomas (Kebebew et al., 2006). Here we show that CDK6 overexpression is tightly related to miR-191 downregulation in human thyroid tumors, being PTCs almost negative. These data confirm the functional role of miR-191 in thyroid cancerogenesis, suggesting that the inverse correlation between miR-191 and CDK6 expression may be indicative of a follicular phenotype. CDK6 has proto-oncogenic properties, and its activity is carefully regulated at multiple levels, as misregulation can induce unscheduled proliferation, and genomic and chromosomal instability. CDK4/CDK6, in complex with D-type cyclins (D1, D2, or D3), regulate the G1/S phase transition. Elevated activity of CDK6 may result in hyperphosphorylation of the retinoblastoma protein and, therefore, compromise its negative growth-regulatory activity (Harbour et al., 1999). Accordingly, restoration of miR-191 expression produces a cell phenotype similar to that induced by CDK6 inhibition, leading to retention in the G1 phase of the cell cycle and inhibition of cell migration on vitronectin (Alhaja et al., 2005).

Our preliminary data suggest that loss of miR-191 may predispose to thyroid cancer not just by CDK6 upregulation, but also by PTEN reduction. In fact, levels of Pten, the loss of which renders the thyroid highly susceptible to neoplastic transformation through mechanisms that include increased thyrocyte proliferation (Yeager et al., 2007), are increased in miR-191 transfected WRO cells.

Therefore, our data confirm a role of miR-191 in carcinogenesis. Indeed, its expression has been recently found altered in many kind of malignancies. Moreover, genetic variants of miR-191 (as well as of other six selected microRNA) have been described in patients with familial breast cancer (Shen et al., 2009). The C/G substitution affecting the pre-miRNA sequence, but not the mature miR-191 sequence, is possibly translated into conformational changes in the predicted secondary structure, thereby blocking processing into the functional mature miRNA.

In conclusion the data reported here demonstrate a that miR-191 is specifically downregulated in benign and malignant tumors of follicular histotype, and the targeting of the CDK6 gene might account for a role of miR-191 downregulation in thyroid carcinogenesis.

References

- 1. Aldred MA, Huang Y, Liyanarachchi S, Pellegata NS, Gimm O, Jhiang S, Davuluri RV, de la Chapelle A, Eng C.(2004) Papillary and follicular thyroid carcinomas show distinctly different microarray expression profiles and can be distinguished by a minimum of five genes. J Clin Oncol. 22(17):3531-9.
- Alhaja E, Adan J, Pagan R, Mitjans F, Cascalló M, Rodríguez M, Noé V, Ciudad CJ, Mazo A, Vilaró S, Piulats J. Anti-migratory and anti-angiogenic effect of p16: a novel localization at membrane ruffles and lamellipodia in endothelial cells. Angiogenesis. 2004;7(4):323-33.
- Angers-Loustau A, Côté JF, Charest A, Dowbenko D, Spencer S, Lasky LA, Tremblay ML. (1999) Protein tyrosine phosphatase-PEST regulates focal adhesion disassembly, migration, and cytokinesis in fibroblasts. J Cell Biol. 144(5):1019-31.
- 4. Baloch ZW, LiVolsi VA. (2000) Encapsulated follicular variant of papillary thyroid carcinoma with bone metastases. Mod Pathol. 13(8):861-5.
- 5. Bartel DP. (2002) MicroRNAs:genomics, biogenesis, mechanism, and function. Cell. 116(2):281-97.
- Berlingieri MT, Manfioletti G, Santoro M, Bandiera A, Visconti R, Giancotti V, Fusco A. (1995) Inhibition of HMGI-C protein synthesis suppresses retrovirally induced neoplastic transformation of rat thyroid cells. Mol Cell Biol. 15(3):1545-53.
- 7. Berlingieri MT, Pierantoni GM, Giancotti V, Santoro M, Fusco A. (2002) Thyroid cell transformation requires the expression of the HMGA1 proteins. Oncogene. 21(19):2971-80.
- Caramuta S, Egyházi S, Rodolfo M, Witten D, Hansson J, Larsson C, Lui WO. (2010) MicroRNA Expression Profiles Associated with Mutational Status and Survival in Malignant Melanoma. J Invest Dermatol. 130(8):2062-70.
- 9. Corcoran MM, Mould SJ, Orchard JA, Ibbotson RE, Chapman RM, Boright AP, Platt C, Tsui LC, Scherer SW, Oscier DG. (1999) Dysregulation of cyclin dependent kinase 6 expression in splenic marginal zone lymphoma through chromosome 7q translocations. Oncogene. 18(46):6271-7.
- 10.Costello JF, Plass C, Arap W, Chapman VM, Held WA, Berger MS, Su Huang HJ, Cavenee WK. 1997 Cyclin-dependent kinase 6 (CDK6) amplification in human gliomas identified using two-dimensional separation of genomic DNA. Cancer Res. 57(7):1250-4.
- 11.Davidson LA, Wang N, Shah MS, Lupton JR, Ivanov I and Chapkin RS. n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids modulate carcinogen-directed non-coding

microRNA signatures in rat colon. Carcinogenesis. 2009 Oct 13. [Epub ahead of print]

- 12.Dostie J, Mourelatos Z, Yang M, Sharma A, Dreyfuss G. Numerous microRNPs in neuronal cells containing novel microRNAs. RNA. 2003 Feb;9(2):180-6. Erratum in: RNA. 2003 May;9(5):631-2.
- 13.Fåhraeus R, Lane DP. The p16(INK4a) tumour suppressor protein inhibits alphavbeta3 integrin-mediated cell spreading on vitronectin by blocking PKC-dependent localization of alphavbeta3 to focal contacts. EMBO J. 1999 Apr 15;18(8):2106-18.
- 14.Ferretti, E., De Smaele, E., Po, A., Di Marcotullio, L., Tosi, E., Espinola, M.S., Di Rocco, C., Riccardi, R., Giangaspero, F., Farcomeni, A., Nofroni, I., Laneve, P., Gioia, U., Caffarelli, E., Bozzoni, I., Screpanti, I., Gulino, A., 2009. MicroRNA profiling in human medulloblastoma. Int J Cancer. 124, 568-77.
- 15.Garzon R, Volinia S, Liu CG, Fernandez-Cymering C, Palumbo T, Pichiorri F, Fabbri M, Coombes K, Alder H, Nakamura T, Flomenberg N, Marcucci G, Calin GA, Kornblau SM, Kantarjian H, Bloomfield CD, Andreeff M, Croce CM. (2008) MicroRNA signatures associated with cytogenetics and prognosis in acute myeloid leukemia. Blood. 111(6):3183-9.
- 16.Harbour W, Luo R.X., DeiSanti A., Postigo A.A. and Dean D.C. (1999) Cdk phosphorylation triggers sequential intramolecular interactions that progressively block Rb functions as cells move through G1. *Cell* 98: 859–869.
- 17.Huang Y, Prasad M, Lemon WJ, Hampel H, Wright FA, Kornacker K, LiVolsi V, Frankel W, Kloos RT, Eng C, Pellegata NS, de la Chapelle A. (2001) Gene expression in papillary thyroid carcinoma reveals highly consistent profiles. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 98(26):15044-9.
- 18.Izzotti A, Calin GA, Arrigo P, Steele VE, Croce CM, De Flora S. (2009) Downregulation of microRNA expression in the lungs of rats exposed to cigarette smoke. FASEB J.;23(3):806-12.
- **19.** John B, Enright AJ, Aravin A, Tuschl T, Sander C, Marks DS. (2004) Human MicroRNA targets. PLoS Biol. 2(11):e363.
- 20.Kebebew E, Peng M, Reiff E, Duh QY, Clark OH, McMillan A. (2006) Diagnostic and prognostic value of cell-cycle regulatory genes in malignant thyroid neoplasms. World J Surg. 30(5):767-74.
- 21.Keely PJ, Fong AM, Zutter MM, Santoro SA. (1995) Alteration of collagendependent adhesion, motility, and morphogenesis by the expression of antisense alpha 2 integrin mRNA in mammary cells. J Cell Sci. 108 (Pt 2):595-607.NON ANCORA FATTO ESP DI MIGRAZIONE IN TRANSWELL CON VN
- 22.Kiriakidou M, Nelson PT, Kouranov A, Fitziev P, Bouyioukos C, Mourelatos Z, Hatzigeorgiou A. (2004) A combined computational-experimental approach predicts human microRNA targets. Genes Dev. 18(10):1165-78.

- 23. Lewis BP, Shih IH, Jones-Rhoades MW, Bartel DP, Burge CB. (2003) Prediction of mammalian microRNA targets. Cell. 115(7):787-98.
- 24.Lin, JC and Chao,TC. (2006) Follicular thyroid carcinoma: From diagnosis to treatment. Endocr J. 53(4):441-8.
- 25. Liu CG, Calin GA, Meloon B, Gamliel N, Sevignani C, Ferracin M, Dumitru CD, Shimizu M, Zupo S, Dono M, Alder H, Bullrich F, Negrini M, Croce CM. (2004) An oligonucleotide microchip for genome-wide microRNA profiling in human and mouse tissues. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 101(26):9740-4.
- 26.Menon MP, Khan A. (2009) Micro-RNAs in thyroid neoplasms: molecular, diagnostic and therapeutic implications. J Clin Pathol. 62(11):978-85.
- 27.Michalides, R.(1999). Prognosis for G1 cell-cycle regulators: useful for predicting course of disease and for assessment of therapy in cancer, *J. Pathol.* 188:341–343.
- 28.Nakamura T, Canaani E, Croce CM. (2007) Oncogenic All1 fusion proteins target Drosha-mediated microRNA processing. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 104(26):10980-5.
- **29.**Pallante P, Visone R, Ferracin M, Ferraro A, Berlingieri MT, Troncone G, Chiappetta G, Liu CG, Santoro M, Negrini M, Croce CM, Fusco A. (2006) MicroRNA deregulation in human thyroid papillary carcinomas. Endocr Relat Cancer. 13(2):497-508.
- **30.**Pallante P, Federico A, Berlingieri MT, Bianco M, Ferraro A, Forzati F, Iaccarino A, Russo M, Pierantoni GM, Leone V, Sacchetti S, Troncone G, Santoro M, Fusco A. (2008) Loss of the CBX7 gene expression correlates with a highly malignant phenotype in thyroid cancer. Cancer Res. 68(16):6770-8.
- 31.Pallante P, Visone R, Croce CM, Fusco A. (2010) Deregulation of microRNA expression in follicular-cell-derived human thyroid carcinomas. Endocr Relat Cancer. 7(1):F91-104. Review.
- 32.Serrano, M., Hannon G. J., and Beach D. (1993) A new regulatory motif in cell cycle control causing specific inhibition of cyclin D/cdk4. Nature. 366:704– 707.
- 33.Shen J, Ambrosone CB, Zhao H. Novel genetic variants in microRNA genes and familial breast cancer. Int J Cancer. 2009 Mar 1;124(5):1178-82.
- 34. Timmermann S, Hinds PW, Münger K. (1997) Elevated activity of cyclindependent kinase 6 in human squamous cell carcinoma lines. Cell Growth Differ. 8(4):361-70.
- 35.Visone R, Pallante P, Vecchione A, Cirombella R, Ferracin M, Ferraro A, Volinia S, Coluzzi S, Leone V, Borbone E, Liu CG, Petrocca F, Troncone G, Calin GA, Scarpa A, Colato C, Tallini G, Santoro M, Croce CM, Fusco A. (2007) Specific microRNAs are downregulated in human thyroid anaplastic carcinomas. Oncogene.;26(54):7590-5.
- 36.Volinia S, Calin GA, Liu CG, Ambs S, Cimmino A, Petrocca F, Visone R, Iorio M, Roldo C, Ferracin M, Prueitt RL, Yanaihara N, Lanza G, Scarpa A,

Vecchione A, Negrini M, Harris CC, Croce CM. (2006) A microRNA expression signature of human solid tumors defines cancer gene targets. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2006;103(7):2257-61.

- 37.Wartofsky L. (2010) Increasing world incidence of thyroid cancer: increased detection or higher radiation exposure? Hormones (Athens); 9(2):103-8. Review.
- 38.Xi Y, Formentini A, Chien M, Weir DB, Russo JJ, Ju J, Kornmann M, Ju J. (2006) Prognostic Values of microRNAs in Colorectal Cancer. Biomark Insights. 2:113-121.
- 39. Yeager N, Klein-Szanto A, Kimura S, Di Cristofano A.(2007) Pten loss in the mouse thyroid causes goiter and follicular adenomas: insights into thyroid function and Cowden disease pathogenesis. Cancer Res. 67(3):959-66.

Legend to figures

Figure 1: miR-191 expression in thyroid tumors. Quantitative RT-PCR analysis of miR-191 expression in a panel of FAs (A), FTCs (B), PTCs (C), ATCs (D) and FVPTCs (E) of human thyroid origin. The fold change values indicate the relative change in the expression levels between tumor samples and the normal thyroid tissue, assuming that the value of the normal control sample was equal to 1.

Figure 2: miR-191 expression in human and rat thyroid cell lines. Quantitative RT-PCR analysis of miR-191 expression in (A) human thyroid cell lines compared to normal thyroid and in (B) normal rat thyroid cell lines (PC Cl3 and FRTL5) and cells transformed by various oncogenes (PC 663, PC RAF, PC R15 RAF, PC kiki, PC Ha. PC Py and FRTL5 ki-MSV).

Figure 3: WRO cells transfected with Lenti-miR-191 plasmid or with the empty vector. A: Phase contrast (a, c, e, g) and fluorescence (b, d, f, h) images of mock transfected WRO cells (a, b), WRO cells tansfected with the empty vector (c, d) and cells transfected with the miR-191 expressing construct (representative clones) (e,f: WROmiR-191#1; g,h: WRO miR-191#3). B: Quantitative RT-PCR analysis of miR-191 expression in clones stably transfected with the pre-miR-191-carrying vector or with the empty vector, compared to mock transfected cells.

Figure 4: miR-191 reduces proliferation and slows down the G1/S transition in WRO

cells. A: The effect of miR-191 on WRO cells proliferation was assayed by Cell Titer. The diagram showes a reduction in proliferation in miR-191 transfected cells compared to cells transfected with the empty vector and to mock transfected cells. B: The effect of miR-191 on cell cycle was assayed by Flow cytometric analysis of WRO cells stably transfected with the miR-191 or the control vector.

Figure 5: miR-191 expression reduces cell migration on Vitronectin. A: A woundinduced migration assay, in presence or absence of a vitronectin matrix coating, was performed using WROpCDH and WROmiR-191 cell clones in the absence of serum or growth factors. The extent of cell migration into the wounded area was photographed under phase-contrast microscopy at 0 hour and after 24 hours. Magnification, x100. Data shown are representative of three separate experiments and are diagrammed in the lower panel. Migration rate was quantified by measuring the distance between the edges of wound and compared at t=0 to t=24h. The migration rate is represented as percentages in graphics illustrating the reduction of wound closure in WROmiR-191 cell clones, plated on VN. B: Diagram of transwell assays, performed in presence (right panel) or absence (left panel) of VN coating. Migration is expressed as percent of adsorbance at 570 nm, compared to control cells.

Fig. 6: MiR-191 expression downregulates CDK6 protein, but not mRNA expression.

A: Alignment of miR-191 with the putative seed sequences in the CDK6 3'-UTR. B: Immunoblots for CDK6 in WRO, WROpCDH and WROmiR-191 cell clones. Immunoblot for α -actin has been used as loading control. C: qRT-PCR analysis of CDK6 mRNA in samples as in B. The fold change values indicate the relative change in CDK6 mRNA expression levels between control and miR-expressing cells, normalized with G6PD.

Figure 7: **The 3'-UTR of CDK6 is a target of miR-191.** A: The two seed sequences for miR-191 in CDK6-3'UTR, with the respective mutants (Mut1 and Mut2). Mut1+2 contained both modifications. B: Relative luciferase activity in WRO cells transiently transfected with increasing amounts of Lenti-miR-191 or the empty vector (pCDH). The relative activity of firefly luciferase expression was standardized to a transfection control using Renilla luciferase. C: Relative luciferase activity in WRO cells transiently transfected with the Lenti-miR-191, was assayed in presence of the wild-type CDK6 3'UTR sequence or with

the mutants (Mut1, Mut2 and Mut1+2) and compared to the luciferase activity measured with the empty (pCDH) vector.

Fig. 8: Immunohistochemical analysis for CDK6 in normal and malignant thyroid tissues.

Representative anti-CDK6 immunostainings of a normal thyroid (A), a follicular thyroid adenoma (B), a thyroid papillary carcinoma (C) and thyroid follicular carcinoma (D). (Magnification: 200 x).

E: Table summarizing the results of CDK6 immunohistochemistry on thyroid tumors. The proportion of malignant cells positively stained was scored from 0 to 3: 0, no positive cells; 1+, $\leq 10\%$ of positive cells; 2+, 11-50% of positive cells; and 3+, >50% of positive cells

Figure 1









Figure 2









В





В



Figure 5



A hsa-miR-191/CDK6 Alignment 3' gucgacGAAAACCCUAAGGCAAc 5' hsa-miR-191 :| || ||||||| 9078:5' gcauaaUUAUUCCUUAUUCCGUUu 3' CDK6

hsa-miR-191/CDK6 Alignment

3' gucGACGAAAACCCUAAGGCAAc 5' hsa-miR-191 |||| | | |||:||| 9781:5' gaaCUGCAGUGUUUUCUGUUg 3' CDK6

В



С



А

CDK6 3'UTR site 1	5' GCATAATTATTCTTATTCCGTTT 3'
CDK6 3'UTR Mut 1	5' GCATAATTATTCTT T 3'
CDK6 3'UTR site 2	5' GAACTGCAGTGGTGTTTCTGTTG 3'
CDK6 3'UTR Mut 2	5' GAA AGTGGTGT TGTTG 3'









E	Histotype	Case	Percent of cdk6 positive cells			
-			0	1+	2+	3+
	Normal Thyroid tissues	5	5	0	0	0
	Follicular Adenomas	5	0	0	1	4
	Papillary Carcinomas	5	0	4	1	0
	Follicular Carcinomas	5	0	0	2	3